Your ERF Pension Benefit







Pension Benefit Webinar

TOPICS OF DISCUSSION

Introduction Retirement Eligibility Calculating Your Benefit Reduction In Force Pension Service Death Benefit Form Disability Benefit Payment Options Wrap Up

In 2020 ERF is challenging you to visualize your retirement as you move through the stages of employment; non-vested, vested, pre-retirement and retirement.

WEBINAR PREPARATION

This packet contains valuable retirement planning information. Below you will find a list of documents in the packet that ERF suggests you refer to to help you plan for your future retirement. If you have any further questions either email or call ERF at retirement_fund@dallaserf.org or 214-580-7700.

DOCUMENTS IN THIS PACKETMember Guide Tier A (Employed before 12/31/2016)Member Guide Tier B (Employed after 12/31/2016)Retirement Benefit Fact Sheet Tier A & BDeath Benefit FormRetirement Check Schedule 2020 & 2021ERF Presentation

TIER A MEMBERS

Membership Board Of Trustees Retirement Eligibility

Planning Tools Retirement Benefit Normal Retirement *** Calculating Your Retirement

Visualize Your Plan Know Your Benefit Refunds and Rollovers

Transitioning What You Need to Know Choosing A Payment Option

For Members Employed by the City of Dallas Before December 31, 2016

Introduction

Most employees have many responsibilities, both at work and at home. Like many employees, you may look forward to retirement one day but you may also think retirement planning is time consuming or complicated. This publication is designed not only to explain your future pension benefit but also give you retirement planning tips at each stage of your career. The goal is for you to do a little planning during your working career so that, when you approach retirement, you have a smooth transition from work to a secure retirement lifestyle.

The Employees' Retirement Fund of the City of Dallas (ERF, also referred to as the Fund) is a defined benefit plan for the City of Dallas' non-uniformed, permanent full and part-time employees. ERF provides retirement, disability and survivor benefits to members and their beneficiaries. When you qualify for retirement, you will get a specified lifetime monthly pension.

Preparing for retirement is one of the most important financial actions you can take and the Employees' Retirement Fund will help you. Every eligible employee automatically participates in the Fund, and both you and the City contribute the funds that help secure your financial future.

This brochure explains the features and benefits of the Fund. Before you make any retirement decisions, contact the ERF office to be sure you understand the features of this plan and for assistance in making decisions that may affect your retirement income.

Membership	•		1
Who Is Eligible			
Credited Pension Service			
Leave and Credited Pension Service			
ERF Board of Trustees			
Retirement Eligibility			.2
Planning Tools			3
Retirement Benefit			
Other Benefits			
Contributions to the Fund			
Calculating Retirement Benefits			
Normal Retirement Example			
Retirement Before Age 50 Example			
Cost-of-Living Adjustments			
Health Benefit Supplement			
Definition of Wages			
Monthly Benefit Calculation			
Visualize Your Plan			
Your Right to a Pension	• • •	••	./
If You Leave The City with			-
More Than Five Years of Service	• • •	• •	./
If You Leave The City with			-
Less Than Five Years of Service			
Refunds and Rollovers			
Deferred Vested Members			
Buying Forward in a Reduction in Force			
If You are Rehired			
If You are Rehired after Retirement.			
If You Get a Divorce			
If You Die Before Retiring			
Service Death Benefits			
Non-Service Death Benefits			
Choosing a Beneficiary or Designee			
Who can be a Beneficiary?			
Naming Designees			
Pension Disability Benefit			.14
Retirement Transitions			15
What You Need Before You Retire			.15
Choosing a Benefit Payment			.16
Life with 10-year Certain			.16
Joint & 1/2 Survivor, 10-year Certain			.16
Joint & Full Survivor, 10-year Certain			.16
How Is the COLA Amount Determined?			.17
How Your Cost Of Living Adjustment (COLA) Is Calculated	i.		.17
Does My Pension Benefit Affect My Social Security Benefit?	£.,		.17
Windfall Elimination Provision (WEP)			
Government Pension Offset (GPO)			
Estimate Your Social Security Benefit			
Planning During Your Career			
Attend ERF Informational Seminars	7		.19
Contact ERF			
Glossary of Terms	.3		21

Contents

Why Read This?

This brochure is intended to describe the highlights of the Employees' Retirement Fund of the City of Dallas.

Disclaimer: The brochure is not a contract of employment or a guarantee of benefits. Chapter 40A of the Dallas City Code, which contains the complete provisions of the plan, governs the Fund. In case of a conflict between this member guide and the provisions of the Code, the Code governs.

You should contact the Fund office for detailed information regarding your situation before making any decision about your retirement benefits. The Fund's staff is available to provide scheduled, confidential retirement counseling.

If you would like this brochure in Spanish, please call (214) 580-7700.

Si usted quiere este folleto en Español, por favor llame a (214) 580-7700.

Membership

Who Is Eligible

Most non-uniformed, permanent City of Dallas employees are eligible to participate in the Employees' Retirement Fund. Membership in the Fund is mandatory and your retirement benefit is based on a formula.

You are not eligible to participate in the Fund if you are:

- · an elected or non-salaried appointed official;
- a contract employee;
- · a temporary employee or
- a uniformed employee of the police or fire department.

The City of Dallas also offers two defined contribution plans (DC plans), the 401(k) and 457, should you decide to save additional funds for retirement. Membership in these plans is voluntary and your retirement benefit from a DC plan is based on the value of your account in that plan.

Credited Pension Service

You begin earning credited pension service on the date you become an eligible employee.

Credited pension service includes:

- the full and partial years you have worked for the City and paid into the fund;
- the unused vacation hours for which you are paid when you leave employment and
- up to five years of active military duty while employed by the City and if you return within the period required by law.

Leave and Credited Pension Service

When you are off work and not being paid by the City, you are considered to be on Leave Without Pay. You may be on Leave Without Pay because you are receiving Workers Compensation or because you are ill and have run out of sick and vacation days. Any time during which you are an employee but do not receive pay from the City will not be included in your credited pension service.

Defined Benefit Plan

A pension plan in which an employer promises a specified monthly benefit on retirement that is predetermined by a formula based on the employee's earnings history, length of service and age.

ERF Board of Trustees

ERF has a Board of Trustees who are responsible for administering the Fund in accordance with Chapter 40A. Three Trustees are elected by the membership for a three-year term. Three trustees are appointed by the Dallas City Council and the City Auditor is an ex officio member of the ERF Board of Trustees. Trustees do not answer to the City; they are independent fiduciaries who set the policy and give the Fund its direction.

Retirement Eligibility

You are eligible to retire when you meet one of the following conditions:

- **Normal retirement**—Age 60 is the normal retirement age.
- **Rule of 78**—You may retire at or after age 50 if your age and years of service added together total at least 78.
- Service retirement—You may receive retirement benefits when you have 30 years of credited pension service. If you are under age 50 when you retire, your monthly benefit will be reduced, see page 5 for reduction table.

If you terminate employment with the City and have five years of service credit, you are vested. Vested former employees may start receiving a pension at age 60.

Membership1

Who Is Eligible	1
Credited Pension Service	1
Leave & Credited Pension Service .	1
ERF Board of Trustees	2
Retirement Eligibility	2

Fiduciary

A person to whom property or power over property or assets is entrusted for the benefit of another.



Planning Tools

Chapter 40A

The section of the Dallas City Code that governs the Employees' Retirement Fund.

Final Average Pay

The wages you receive from the City divided by the number of months of credited pension service for your three highest-paid calendar years of service or your last 36 consecutive months.

Retirement Benefit

Your benefit is based on three factors: your credited pension service, the multiplier and your final average pay as defined in Chapter 40A.

Other Benefits

In addition to a monthly pension, ERF provides death benefits and disability benefits.

Contributions to the Fund

Under Chapter 40A, there is a cost sharing arrangement between the City and employees. The ratio between what the City pays and what plan members pay is 63/37%. To see the current contribution rates, visit www.dallaserf.org.

All eligible employees contribute the same percentage of wages. Your automatic payroll deductions appear on your pay stub as "ERF/Pen." Your contributions are taken out of your pay before federal tax withholding is calculated. You don't pay taxes on your contributions until you withdraw them.

Each year an actuarial review of ERF is prepared to determine the total contribution rate based on actual investment returns and mortality as compared to certain assumptions about interest rates, investment performance, the number of current and future retirees and various other considerations. Based on the results of this review, City and member contribution rates may increase or decrease.

Because you're not paying taxes on your contributions, when your benefits are paid they will be taxable.

Calculating Retirement Benefits

Your retirement benefit is calculated using a formula that includes your total credited pension service and the average of your monthly pay during your three highest-paid years or your last 36 consecutive months. Your benefit may not exceed 100% of your final average pay.

Pension Formula

	2.75%	
x multiplied by	Service Credit (Full &	Partial Years)
x multiplied by	Average Monthly Pay	
=	Calculated Monthly B	enefit

Normal Retirement

John retires from the City of Dallas at age 60 with 26.4 years of service credit. The steps ERF takes to calculate John's pension are as follows:

Step 1. Final Average Pay

High	est 3 Years	La	st 36 Consecuti	ve Months
2011	\$ 32,000	2014	1520 hours	\$ 22,800.0
2016	\$ 33,000	2015	2080 hours	\$ 33,000.0
2017	\$ 35,000	2016	2080 hours	\$ 35,000.0
Total	\$ 100,000	2017	320 hours	\$ 5,600.0
		Vac LS	240 hours	\$ 4,200.0
		Total	6240 hours	\$ 100,600.0

Higher Amount = \$100,600

\$100,600/36 months = \$2,794.44 (Final Avg. Monthly Pay)

Step 2. Benefit Percentage

Multiply years of credited pension service by 2.75% to determine the percentage of average monthly pay to use in calculating the monthly retirement benefit:

2.75%

multiplied by 26.4 Multiply by years of service

= 72.6% John's percentage of average monthly pay

Step 3. Monthly Retirement Benefit

Multiply average monthly pay by the percentage from step 2:

	\$ 2,794.44
multiplied by	72.6%

= \$2,028.76 John's estimated monthly benefit

John's estimated monthly benefit is \$2,028.76, but the actual amount of benefit payments may be different, depending upon his choice of benefit option, see page 16 for benefit options.

Planning Tools3Retirement Benefit3Other Benefits3Contributions to the Fund3Calculating Retirement Benefits3Normal Retirement4Retire Before Age 50 Example5Cost-of-Living Adjustments5Health Benefit Supplement5Definition of Wages5Monthly Benefit Calculation6

Retirement Before Age 50 Example

Julia is 48 years old when she retires after earning 30 years of service credit. Her retirement benefit is calculated at \$2,000 per

month, but because she is retiring before age 50, she will receive 87.2% of this monthly benefit:

Julia will get \$1,744 instead of \$2,000 per month because she is retiring before age 50.

Percent Normal	
Age	%
44	67
45	71.5
46	76.3
47	81.5
48	87.2
49	93.3

Cost-of-Living Adjustments

On January 1st, the base benefit amount for retirees and beneficiaries may be adjusted (up to 5%) to account for changes (if any) in the cost of living (COLA) from the previous year. The maximum COLA increase is 5%.

Health Benefit Supplement

To help you manage the costs of health care after you retire, or to help your beneficiaries after your death, the Fund pays a health benefit supplement in addition to the normal retirement benefit. You receive \$25 per month for each full year of service credit, up to \$125 a month.

Definition of Wages

Under the provisions of the Fund, your pay includes all taxable earnings, including salary continuation made by reason of a job related injury or illness, plus elective pay reductions to a Section 401(k) or 457 deferred compensation plan and qualified transportation allowances.

Your pay does not include:

- expense reimbursements;
- · cash or non-cash fringe benefits;
- welfare benefits (such as health or life insurance);
- lump-sum payments made at retirement for accrued sick or attendance incentive pay or
- workers' compensation pay, short term disability benefits, or catastrophic leave benefits.



Basic Monthly Benefit Calculation

To use the following table, first determine your final average annual pay. Your estimated base monthly benefit is listed in the row and column that correspond to your average earnings and years of service. These examples show estimates of retirement benefits. Your actual calculation and benefit amount will vary.

Example

Morgan retires with 17 years of service and final average earnings of \$30,000. According to the table, his monthly base benefit would be \$1,168.75.

Planning Tools.....3

Retirement Benefit
Other Benefits
Contributions to the Fund 3
Calculating Retirement Benefits 3
Normal Retirement 4
Retire Before Age 50 Example 5
Cost-of-Living Adjustments 5
Health Benefit Supplement 5
Definition of Wages
Monthly Benefit Calculation 6

		Basic Mo	onthly B	enefit la	able		
Years of Service	Years of Service Final Average 3-Year Earnings						
	\$20,000.00	\$30,000.00	\$40,000.00	\$50,000.00	\$60,000.00	\$70,000.00	\$80,000.00
5	\$229.17	\$343.75	\$458.33	\$572.92	\$687.50	\$802.08	\$916.67
6	\$275.00	\$412.50	\$550.00	\$687.50	\$825.00	\$962.50	\$1,100.00
7	\$320.83	\$481.25	\$641.67	\$802.08	\$962.50	\$1,122.92	\$1,283.33
8	\$366.67	\$550.00	\$733.33	\$916.67	\$1,100.00	\$1,283.33	\$1,466.67
9	\$412.50	\$618.75	\$825.00	\$1,031.25	\$1,237.50	\$1,443.75	\$1,650.00
10	\$458.33	\$687.50	\$916.67	\$1,145.83	\$1,375.00	\$1,604.17	\$1,833.33
11	\$504.17	\$756.25	\$1,008.33	\$1,260.42	\$1,512.50	\$1,764.58	\$2,016.67
12	\$550.00	\$825.00	\$1,100.00	\$1,375.00	\$1,650.00	\$1,925.00	\$2,200.00
13	\$595.83	\$893.75	\$1,191.67	\$1,489.58	\$1,787.50	\$2,085.42	\$2,383.33
14	\$641.67	\$962.50	\$1,283.33	\$1,604.17	\$1,925.00	\$2,245.83	\$2,566.67
15	\$687.50	\$1,031.25	\$1,375.00	\$1,718.75	\$2,062.50	\$2,406.25	\$2,750.00
16	\$733.33	\$1,100.00	\$1,466.67	\$1,833.33	\$2,200.00	\$2,566.67	\$2,933.33
17	\$779.17	\$1,168.75	\$1,558.33	\$1,947.92	\$2,337.50	\$2,727.08	\$3,116.67
18	\$825.00	\$1,237.50	\$1,650.00	\$2,062.50	\$2,475.00	\$2,887.50	\$3,300.00
19	\$870.83	\$1,306.25	\$1,741.67	\$2,177.08	\$2,612.50	\$3 <i>,</i> 047.92	\$3,483.33
20	\$916.67	\$1,375.00	\$1,833.33	\$2,291.67	\$2,750.00	\$3,208.33	\$3,666.67
21	\$962.50	\$1,443.75	\$1,925.00	\$2,406.25	\$2,887.50	\$3,368.75	\$3,850.00
22	\$1,008.33	\$1,512.50	\$2,016.67	\$2,520.83	\$3,025.00	\$3,529.17	\$4,033.33
23	\$1,054.17	\$1,581.25	\$2,108.33	\$2,635.42	\$3,162.50	\$3,689.58	\$4,216.67
24	\$1,100.00	\$1,650.00	\$2,200.00	\$2,750.00	\$3,300.00	\$3,850.00	\$4,400.00
25	\$1,145.83	\$1,718.75	\$2,291.67	\$2,864.58	\$3,437.50	\$4,010.42	\$4,583.33
26	\$1,191.67	\$1,787.50	\$2,383.33	\$2,979.17	\$3,575.00	\$4,170.83	\$4,766.67
27	\$1,237.50	\$1,856.25	\$2 <i>,</i> 475.00	\$3,093.75	\$3,712.50	\$4,331.25	\$4,950.00
28	\$1,283.33	\$1,925.00	\$2,566.67	\$3,208.33	\$3,850.00	\$4,491.67	\$5,133.33
29	\$1,329.17	\$1,993.75	\$2,658.33	\$3,322.92	\$3,987.50	\$4,652.08	\$5,316.67
30	\$1,375.00	\$2,062.50	\$2,750.00	\$3,437.50	\$4,125.00	\$4,812.50	\$5,500.00
31	\$1,420.83	\$2,131.25	\$2,841.67	\$3,552.08	\$4,262.50	\$4,972.92	\$5,683.33
32	\$1,466.67	\$2,200.00	\$2,933.33	\$3,666.67	\$4,400.00	\$5,133.33	\$5 <i>,</i> 866.67
33	\$1,512.50	\$2,268.75	\$3,025.00	\$3,781.25	\$4,537.50	\$5,293.75	\$6,050.00
34	\$1,558.33	\$2,337.50	\$3,116.67	\$3,895.83	\$4,675.00	\$5,454.17	\$6,233.33
35	\$1,604.17	\$2,406.25	\$3,208.33	\$4,010.42	\$4,812.50	\$5 <i>,</i> 614.58	\$6,416.67
36	\$1,650.00	\$2 <i>,</i> 475.00	\$3,300.00	\$4,125.00	\$4,950.00	\$5,775.00	\$6,600.00

Basic Monthly Benefit Table

Visualize Your Plan



Your Right to a Pension

You are vested in the Fund once you have earned the right to receive a monthly pension payment. To be vested, you must have five years of credited pension service. For full-time employees, you earn a year of credited service for every full year you work. For part-time employees, you earn a year of credited service for every year you work at least 1,000 hours.

If you are vested, you may begin to receive your monthly pension benefit when you are eligible to retire. You may become eligible to retire because you reach the Rule of 78, because you are at least 60 years of age, because you have 30 years of service or because you became permanently disabled. If you leave employment with the City before you are eligible to retire, the options you have depend on whether or not you are vested.

If You Leave The City With More Than Five Years Of Service

If you have at least five years of vesting service when you terminate employment, you may either choose to leave your contributions in the Fund and receive a monthly pension beginning at age 60, or you may withdraw your contributions and forfeit your right to any monthly pension.

If You Leave The City With Less Than Five Years Of Service

If you leave the City with less than five years of credited pension service, you must make a written request for a refund of your contributions *within three years of your termination*. Remember that no interest is paid on contribution refunds. If you do not make this request within three years, you will forfeit your contributions.

If you leave the City and then die less than three years later without receiving a refund, your beneficiary may apply for a refund of your contributions. If you die more than three years after termination and you did not previously request a refund in a timely manner, your beneficiary will receive nothing because your contributions will have been forfeited.

Refunds and Rollovers

If you elect to take a refund of your contributions, the refund is made without interest and a mandatory tax withholding of 20%. At the end of the year, ERF will send you a 1099-R that you will file when you complete your income tax return, and if you were not yet age 59½ when you got your refund, you may be required to pay an additional 10% tax payment.

You may also make a direct rollover into another qualified plan. By making a direct rollover, you delay paying federal income taxes on your pre-tax contributions until you withdraw them. The types of plans that may accept a direct rollover from the Fund include: individual retirement accounts (IRAs), individual retirement annuities, annuity plans and many other employers' qualified plans.

Deferred Vested Members

To be eligible for a deferred retirement benefit from the Fund after you terminate employment, you must have at least five years of credited pension service. After you have five years of credited pension service, you have earned a deferred benefit—which is your right to a retirement benefit at age 60.

Buying Forward in a Reduction in Force (RIF)

If your position is eliminated due to a reduction in force, you may be able to purchase service credit in order to be eligible for retirement benefits by "buying forward."

To be eligible to buy forward you must:

- be a vested member of the Fund (five years or more of credited pension service),
- · be within two years of retirement eligibility and
- make a lump-sum payment of your contributions and the City's contributions for the buy forward period.

The payment will be based on your average monthly earnings during the last 12 full months of service before termination. The payment must be made within 90 days after the termination (RIF) date. Service will be credited on a month by month basis. Benefits will be paid when you become eligible for retirement.

Visualize Your Plan7

Your Right to a Pension7
If You Leave the City with
More Than Five Years of Service 7
If You Leave the City with
Less Than Five Years of Service 7
Refunds and Rollovers 7
Deferred Vested Members 8
Buying Forward in a RIF 8
If You are Rehired
If Rehired after Retirement 9
If You Get a Divorce 10
If You Die Before Retiring 11
Service Death Benefits 11
Non-Service Death Benefits 11
Beneficiary or Designee 11
Who Can Be a Beneficiary? 12
Naming Designees 12
Pension Disability Benefit 14

Deferred Benefit

Your right to receive benefits when you are eligible to retire at age 60 if you leave the City with five or more years of credited pension service and leave your contributions in the Fund.

If You are Rehired

If you stop working for the City and are later rehired, the period before your rehire is called a break in service. If you leave your contributions in the Fund and you are later rehired by the City, your total service credit will include your original period of service but will not include your break in service.

If you previously forfeited your contributions (as explained on the previous page under "If You Leave The City With Less Than Five Years Of Service") and return to City employment within six years, you may be eligible to request reinstatement of the prior service credit you earned. To reinstate service that you forfeited, you must complete a reinstatement form during the 24 month period after you have completed 12 consecutive months of service.

If you received a refund of your contributions, you are eligible to reinstate your service credit if your break in service is six years or less. To reinstate service credit, you must deposit with the Fund a lump sum equal to the amount withdrawn plus interest. You can request reinstatement within the 24 month period after you have completed 12 consecutive months of service.

Reinstatement forms are available in the Employees' Retirement Fund office.

If You are Rehired after Retirement

If you retire and are later rehired by the City in a permanent position that is eligible for participation in the Fund, you are not entitled to continue receiving pension benefits and you must notify the Fund to stop your retirement benefit payments.

You must re-apply for retirement benefits when you stop working for the City a second time. If you made contributions during your re-employment, your new benefit will include any additional service credit you earned.

Retired City employees who return to work at the City as permanent employees may choose not to contribute to the Fund.

9

If You Get A Divorce

The pension benefits you earn while you are married are considered to be community property. Upon divorce, all community property should be reviewed and may be divided. If both you and your spouse have pension benefits, you might decide that you each should keep the pensions that you earned. However, sometimes a divorce decree may divide a pension benefit, awarding a portion to an ex-spouse. If part of your pension benefit is to be awarded to your ex-spouse, the Fund will need a special court order. Please contact the Fund office if you believe that your divorce may result in a division of your pension benefit, so we can give some language guidance to your attorney.

Visualize Your Plan7

Your Right to a Pension
If You Leave the City with
More Than Five Years of Service 7
If You Leave the City with
Less Than Five Years of Service 7
Refunds and Rollovers 7
Deferred Vested Members 8
Buying Forward in a RIF 8
If You are Rehired
If Rehired after Retirement 9
If You Get a Divorce 10
If You Die Before Retiring 11
Service Death Benefits 11
Non-Service Death Benefits 11
Beneficiary or Designee 11
Who Can Be a Beneficiary? 12
Naming Designees 12
Pension Disability Benefit 14



Designee

A designee may receive a refund if you die with no beneficiary entitled to monthly benefits. A designee will be paid a lump sum benefit upon your death.

Beneficiary

A person who is entitled to payment of monthly benefits upon the death of a member, inactive member or retiree.

If You Die Before Retiring

If you die before you are eligible to retire, your beneficiary or designee will receive a death benefit (see the next page for more information on choosing beneficiaries and designees). The benefit calculation is based on your years of service and whether your death is caused by a job-related injury or illness. See "Choosing A Benefit Payment" on page 16 for more information about how death benefits are paid.

Service Death Benefits

If you die on the job as the result of a job-related injury or illness, the Fund pays service death benefits to your beneficiary. The death benefit is calculated using the greater of 10 years of credited pension service or your actual credited pension service. The minimum service related death benefit is \$1,000.

Non-Service Death Benefits

If you die because of an injury or illness that is not the result of City employment, non-service death benefits depend on years of credited pension service.

If you have completed:

- less than two years of credited pension service—your designee will receive a refund of your contributions and no other death benefits will be paid.
- two or more years of credited pension service your death benefit will be calculated using the greater of 10 years of credited pension service or your actual service credit.

Choosing a Beneficiary and Designee

You must name a beneficiary or designee to receive your benefit in case of your death. If you are married, your spouse is your beneficiary. You may change your beneficiary or designee at any time before retirement by submitting a signed Death Benefit Form to the Fund Administrator.

If you die before retirement and you are an active employee with at least two years of credited pension service or a former employee with at least five years of credited pension service, a monthly benefit may be payable to your spouse or to the beneficiary you name on the Fund's beneficiary form. This monthly benefit may be paid to one beneficiary for life or it may be shared by several beneficiaries for a period not to exceed ten years (120 months). Only certain family members are entitled to a monthly benefit.

Who can be a Beneficiary?

Your spouse—If you are married, your spouse is your beneficiary. If your spouse wishes to waive the pension benefit upon your retirement or death, he or she must sign and have notarized a Spousal Waiver Form. If you and your spouse divorce, that spouse is automatically no longer your beneficiary, see page 10 for additional information.

Your children—You may name your minor children under age 18 as beneficiaries. If you die, and your minor child is eligible for a benefit, the Fund will pay the legal guardian of the child until the child reaches the age of 18. If the child reaches the age of 18 prior to 10 years of benefit payments, your designees are entitled to a lump sum representing the remainder of the 10 year benefit.

Your disabled child—If your child was totally and permanently disabled before age 18, the child may be your beneficiary. A disabled child beneficiary is entitled to a monthly benefit for life.

A parent—You may name one or both of your parents as your beneficiary(ies) if they are totally and permanently disabled and you claim them as dependents on your federal income tax return or if they are 65 years of age or older.

Naming Designees

Designee—Individuals or entities you name to receive a one-time lump sum payment upon your death. The lump sum death benefit is paid only if you have no surviving spouse, parent or child who is eligible to receive a monthly benefit, or if they waive their benefit, or if you did not name your parent or child to receive the monthly benefit.

If you die as an active employee with less than two years of credited pension service or as an inactive employee with less than five years of pension service, the lump sum death benefit will be a refund of your contributions to your beneficiary or designee. Otherwise, the lump sum benefit will be based on the current value of ten years of pension payments or, if greater, your actual years of service.

Visualize Your Plan7

Your Right to a Pension7
If You Leave the City with
More Than Five Years of Service 7
If You Leave the City with
Less Than Five Years of Service 7
Refunds and Rollovers 7
Deferred Vested Members 8
Buying Forward in a RIF 8
If You are Rehired
If Rehired after Retirement 9
If You Get a Divorce 10
If You Die Before Retiring 11
Service Death Benefits 11
Non-Service Death Benefits 11
Beneficiary or Designee 11
Who Can Be a Beneficiary? 12
Naming Designees 12
Pension Disability Benefit 14



Pension Disability Benefit

You may qualify for disability retirement if you become unable to work because of an illness or injury that leaves you totally and permanently disabled. Total and permanent disability means you are unable to secure and keep any type of employment. The Fund's Board of Trustees must approve disability retirements.

There are Two Types of Disability Retirement:

- Service Disability—If you become totally and permanently disabled as the result of a job related injury, you are eligible to apply for service disability benefits. There is no minimum service requirement.
- Non-Service Disability—If your disability is not related to your work, you may apply for non-service disability benefits. The following Fund members are eligible for non-service disability retirement:
 - Active members with five or more years of credited pension service
 - Inactive members with 10 or more years of credited pension service

The Board's procedures governing the disability application process are explained in "Rules of Practice and Procedure Regarding Disability Retirement," a document you can request from the Fund office.

Disability Benefits

Your disability benefit is calculated as a percentage of your average monthly earnings on your termination date. Your benefit will be based on 10 years of credited pension service or your actual credited pension service if it is more than 10 years. If you have a service disability, the minimum service related disability benefit is \$1,000.

Visualize Your Plan7

Your Right to a Pension 7
If You Leave the City with
More Than Five Years of Service 7
If You Leave the City with
Less Than Five Years of Service 7
Refunds and Rollovers 7
Deferred Vested Members 8
Buying Forward in a RIF 8
If You are Rehired 9
If Rehired after Retirement 9
If You Get a Divorce 10
If You Die Before Retiring 11
Service Death Benefits 11
Non-Service Death Benefits 11
Beneficiary or Designee 11
Who Can Be a Beneficiary? 12
Naming Designees 12
Pension Disability Benefit 14

Retirement Transitions

What You Need Before You Retire

There are several documents you need to provide and forms you need to complete for the Employees' Retirement Fund before you retire:

Documents you must bring:

- Birth Certificate & Spouse's Birth Certificate
- Social Security Card & Spouse's Social Security Card
- Marriage License or Declaration of Common Law Marriage (original or certified copies)
- Divorce Decree

Forms you must complete:

- Application for Retirement
- W4P Withholding for Income Tax
- W-9 Request for Taxpayer's ID
- Member Consent Form
- Designee Form
- Direct Deposit Authorization

When selecting a payment option, keep in mind your own needs while you are living and your beneficiary's needs after your death. If you die

Before Making A Decision

before selecting a payment option, your beneficiary, if one has been selected, will make the choice. You should make an appointment for retirement counseling with the Fund office prior to retiring. At your retirement counseling appointment, you will have the opportunity to:

- review your pension estimate
- choose a retirement effective date
- select a benefit payment option
- have your retirement questions answered

All required retirement forms are available on the ERF website, www.dallaserf.org, and can be completed and printed prior to your appointment.

Want to know when you will receive your first retirement check once you decide on your retirement date? Go to the ERF website and look for the Retirement Check Schedule.

Choosing a Benefit Payment

The Fund offers three pension benefit payment options. You will choose an option when you retire and apply for benefits; you cannot change your choice after you retire.

You receive retirement benefits after you retire until death. The Fund guarantees that you-or your beneficiary-will receive at least 10 years (or 120 months) of retirement benefit payments. (This benefit guarantee is called "10 year certain.") The monthly benefit amount you receive during your lifetime depends on the payment option you select.

For each of the following payment options, if you have no eligible beneficiary (your spouse, child(ren) or parent(s)), your designee (this can be anyone you choose) receives a final lump sum payment equal to the present value of the remainder of the 120 payments.

Life with 10-Year Certain

This option pays you full (unreduced) benefits for your lifetime. If you die before receiving 120 monthly payments, your beneficiary receives the same monthly benefit for the balance of the 120 months.

Joint & 1/2 Survivor, 10-Year Certain

This option pays you unreduced benefits for your lifetime. After your death, a beneficiary receives one-half of your monthly benefit for the rest of his or her life and, if both of you die before 120 monthly payments have been made, the balance of the 120 monthly payments will be made to one or more designees.

Joint & Full Survivor, 10-Year Certain

This option is available to you only if you have at least 15 years of credited pension service or you are at least age 60 when you retire. This option pays you reduced benefits for your lifetime. After your death, your beneficiary receives the same monthly payment for the rest of his or her life. The benefit is calculated according to your age and your beneficiary's age when you retire. If both of you die before 120 monthly payments have been made, the balance of the 120 monthly payments will be made to one or more designees.

Retirement Transitions. .15

What .. Before You Retire 15 Choosing a Benefit Payment ... 16 Life with 10-Year Certain 16 Joint & 1/2 Survivor, 10-Year ... 16 Joint & Full Survivor, 10-Year ... 16 COLA Amount Determined? 17 How Your Cost Of Living Adjustment (COLA) is Calculated 17 Does My Pension Benefit Affect My Windfall Elimination Provision Government Offset (GPO) 18 Your Social Security Benefit 18 Planning During Your Career ... 19 Read & Review 19 Research & Prepare 19 Attend ERF Seminars 19 Early Career—0 to 9 Years 19 Mid-Career—10 to 20 Years ... 19 Pre-Retirement—21+ Years 20 After Retirement 20

Examples

Life with 10-Year Certain

Marilyn receives a monthly benefit of \$1,050 for eight years until her death. Her beneficiary will receive the full benefit amount for two years and then monthly payments will stop.

Joint & 1/2 Survivor

Marilyn receives a monthly benefit of \$1,050 for eight years until her death. Her beneficiary then receives half of the benefit amount, \$525, each month until the beneficiary's death.

Joint & Full Survivor

Marilyn's monthly benefit of \$1,050, is reduced to \$931 using a formula to estimate how long both she and her beneficiary will live. When Marilyn dies eight years later, her beneficiary will continue to receive \$931 a month until death.

How Is The COLA Amount Determined?

A COLA or cost of living adjustment is an annual increase added to the base pension of each eligible retiree and beneficiary. Your base pension is defined as the pension you received at the time of your retirement.

Each year the COLA is calculated two ways and based on the greater of either:

- the percentage of change in the price index for October of the current year over October of the previous year up to 5%. *or*
- the percentage of the annual average change in the price index for the latest 12 months available, up to 5%.

Should the COLA calculation equal 0%, there will be no COLA increase for the year.

How Your Cost Of Living Adjustment (COLA) Is Calculated

Each year that ERF calculates a COLA is to be paid, that amount will be added to your base pension to determine your new pension amount for the year. The COLA goes into effect annually on January 1st.

You will not receive any COLA during your first calendar year of retirement. During your second calendar year of retirement, any COLA will be prorated. After that, if a COLA is due, you will receive the full COLA. For example, if you retired on July 15, 2017 you would not receive any COLA in 2017. On January 1, 2018, you would receive one-half of the 2018 COLA (because you were retired during one-half of 2017). In 2019, you would receive the full COLA (because you were retired during all of 2018).

For example, an employee retired in 2017 with a base pension of \$2,968, their current pension is \$3,469 and the current COLA is 2.923%.

The formula for the COLA would be as follows:

- \$2,968 (Base Pension) x 2.923% = \$86
- \$86 + \$3,469 (Current Pension) = \$3,555 (New Pension)

Does My Pension Benefit Affect My Social Security Benefit?

While working for the City, Social Security taxes are not deducted from your pay. This is called "non-covered" work. If you earned a pension based on non-covered work, any Social Security benefit that you have otherwise

earned from covered work may be reduced by what the Social Security Administration calls the Windfall Elimination Provision and/or the Government Pension Offset.

Windfall Elimination Provision (WEP)

Social Security uses the WEP to compute benefits for retired and disabled workers who receive a pension from non-covered employment. Unless you had at least 30 years of full-time covered employment during which you were paying into Social Security, the WEP will reduce your Social Security benefit.

The maximum WEP reduction in 2018 is \$447. However, your social security benefit will never be reduced by more than 50%.

Government Pension Offset (GPO)

The Government Pension Offset will reduce the amount of any Social Security benefit you might otherwise receive as a spouse, widow or widower by two-thirds of the amount of your ERF pension. For example, if you receive an ERF pension of \$600, two-thirds of that, or \$400, must be used to offset your Social Security spouse's, widow's or widower's benefits. If you would otherwise be eligible for a \$500 spouse's benefit, you will receive \$100 per month from Social Security (\$500 - \$400 = \$100).

For more details about WEP and the GPO, go to the Social Security Administration's website, www.ssa.gov, or visit a Social Security Administration office.

Estimate Your Social Security Benefit

Social Security provides a Windfall Elimination calculator on their website. The calculator allows you to estimate your Social Security benefit if you have a pension from work not covered by Social Security. You need to enter all your past earnings taxed by Social Security and the monthly amount of your pension.

To find your Social Security earnings, you'll need a Social Security Statement. The mailing of annual statements was discontinued in 2011. You can download your annual statement at www.ssa.gov.

If you do not want to sign up for online social security statements, Social Security will mail you a statement every five years.

Retirement Transitions. .15 What .. Before You Retire 15 Choosing a Benefit Payment ... 16 Life with 10-Year Certain 16 Joint & 1/2 Survivor, 10-Year ... 16 Joint & Full Survivor, 10-Year ... 16 COLA Amount Determined? 17 How Your Cost Of Living Adjustment (COLA) is Calculated 17 Does My Pension Benefit Affect My Windfall Elimination Provision Government Offset (GPO) 18 Your Social Security Benefit 18 Planning During Your Career ... 19 Read & Review 19 Research & Prepare 19 Attend ERF Seminars 19 Early Career—0 to 9 Years 19 Mid-Career—10 to 20 Years ... 19 Pre-Retirement—21+ Years 20 After Retirement 20

Planning During Your Career

Although retirement may seem far off, planning now can make the difference between a comfortable retirement or the need to work longer than you had planned. For many, saving for retirement may take a back burner to obligations like mortgage payments, car payments and other living expenses. ERF is here to help you prioritize your retirement goals to help you achieve a successful retirement.

Read & Review

Keep updated on news and information about your pension from the ERF website, www.dallaserf.org, and visit myERF, www.dallaserf. org/myERF, to review your monthly Benefit Summary.

Research & Prepare

Visit www.ssa.gov to research the Social Security Windfall Elimination Provision (WEP) and Government Pension Offset (GPO), and request your Social Security statement.

Check with the City of Dallas Human Resources Department about the cost of Health Insurance after you retire. If you get divorced while employed with the City of Dallas, provide ERF with a copy of the finalized divorce decree.

Attend ERF Informational Seminars

ERF sponsors various seminars from job site member meetings to pre-retirement seminars at our office. Call us to schedule a meeting at your work site or visit our website and go to events for the member meeting and pre-retirement seminar schedule.

Early Career Employees – 0 to 9 Years

- Make sure you complete and return your Monthly Death Benefit and Lump Sum Death Benefit forms.
- Review your Benefit Summary on myERF, print and file it with your financial records.
- Visit the ERF website to learn more about your pension benefit.
- Consider contributing to the City sponsored Defined Contribution plans (401(k) & 457).
- While working for the City of Dallas you are not contributing to Social Security. If you continue to work for and then retire from the City, your Social Security benefit may be affected. Go to the Social Security website, www.ssa.gov, to learn more about the Windfall Elimination Provision and the Government Pension Offset.

Mid-Career – 10 to 20 Years Employed

- Review and update your Monthly Death Benefit and Lump Sum Death Benefit forms.
- Are you a vested employee who no longer works for the City? Stay in touch with ERF. You're entitled to a pension benefit at age

60 and, although you think you will not forget about your future monthly benefit, many people do. If you move, let us know by filling out the change of address form on the ERF website.

- Consider contributing to the City sponsored Defined Contribution plans (401(k) & 457). Contributions to these plans may help you offset costs in retirement.
- Review your Benefit Summary on myERF, print and file it with your financial records.
- Would you like to learn more about your pension benefit? Visit the ERF website and myERF to stay up to date.

Pre-Retirement Employees - 21+ Years

- If you are within a year of your planned retirement date, consider attending a Pre-Retirement seminar. The seminars cover topics including Social Security, health benefits, financial planning, your pension benefit and much more.
- Review and make any necessary updates to your Monthly Death Benefit and Lump Sum Death Benefit forms.
- Did you get divorced while employed with the City? ERF needs a copy of the finalized divorce decree as soon as possible. If you have questions about this, please call us at 214-580-7700.
- There are several documents you need to provide and forms you must complete before you retire (See Page 15).
- Make a personal appointment with a retirement counselor within three months of retirement.
- If you are married, talk to your spouse and decide on a benefit payment option. We encourage you to bring your spouse to your retirement counseling meeting.
- Review your health insurance options in retirement.

After Retirement

- Please remember to keep in touch after you retire. If you move, divorce or get married after you retire, you need to let ERF know.
- If you move, complete a change of address form to ensure you continue to receive your pension payment.
- If you marry after retirement, keep in mind that your new spouse cannot be named as a beneficiary for your pension but can be named as a designee on the Lump Sum Death Benefit Form.
- If you divorce after retirement, provide ERF with a copy of the finalized divorce decree as soon as possible.
- If your spouse dies, provide ERF a copy of the death certificate.
- If your direct deposit account changes, please complete a new direct deposit form. You can find the form on the ERF website.

Contact ERF

The Fund has staff available to answer your questions. Call or send an email to retirement_fund@dallaserf.org.

To schedule an appointment for individual counseling, contact the Fund office at 214-580-7700 between 8:15 AM and 5:15 PM, Monday through Friday.

Retirement Transitions. .15 What .. Before You Retire 15 Choosing a Benefit Payment ... 16 Life with 10-Year Certain 16 Joint & 1/2 Survivor, 10-Year ... 16 Joint & Full Survivor, 10-Year ... 16 COLA Amount Determined? 17 How Your Cost Of Living Adjustment (COLA) is Calculated 17 Does My Pension Benefit Affect My Windfall Elimination Provision (WEP) 18 Government Offset (GPO) 18 Your Social Security Benefit 18 Planning During Your Career ... 19 Read & Review 19 Research & Prepare 19 Attend ERF Seminars 19 Early Career—0 to 9 Years 19 Mid-Career—10 to 20 Years ... 19 Pre-Retirement—21+ Years 20 After Retirement 20

Glossary of Terms

Actuarial equivalent — the equivalent value on the basis of actuarial factors, interest and mortality.

Appointed official — non-salaried appointive member of an administrative board or commission.

Base pension — the amount of retirement or death benefits calculated under the Fund provisions at the time an active member, inactive member or retiree retires or dies.

Beneficiary — a person who is entitled to payment of monthly benefits on the death of an active member, inactive member or retiree.

Chapter 40A — The section of the Dallas City Code that governs the Employees' Retirement Fund.

Child — an unmarried person under age 18 whose parent is an active member, inactive member or retiree.

Defined Benefit Plan — a pension plan in which an employer promises a specified monthly benefit upon retirement that is predetermined by a formula based on the employee's earnings history, tenure of service and age.

Defined Contribution Plan — a type of retirement plan in which the employer, employee or both make contributions on a regular basis. Individual accounts are set up for participants and benefits are based on the amounts credited to these accounts plus any investment earnings on the money in the account.

Deferred benefit — your right to receive benefits when you are eligible to retire if you leave the City with five or more years of credited pension service and leave your contributions in the Fund.

Dependent parent — the parent of an active member, inactive member or retiree who:

- is age 65 or older or
- is totally and permanently disabled and receives over half of his or her support each calendar year from the member.

Designee — an estate, a person or an entity you choose to receive a refund of contributions or a lump sum payment if you die or your beneficiary dies.

Disabled child — a child declared totally and permanently disabled before age 18.

Ex Officio — a member of a body (a board, committee, council, etc.) who is part of it by virtue of holding another office.

Final Average Pay — the wages you receive from the City divided by (a) the number of months of credited pension service for your three highest-paid calendar years of service or (b) your last consecutive 36 months of service.

Forfeited contributions — contributions you made as an active Fund member while you were a City employee, which you did not receive as a refund within the three year period required by Chapter 40A-30. Your forfeited contributions remain in the Fund unless you return to work within six years of termination and make a request to reinstate prior service credit.

Inactive member — a person who is not working for the City but who has not retired and has not forfeited or withdrawn contributions from the Fund.

Leave of absence — leave without pay granted by the city in accordance with a uniform and nondiscriminatory leave policy; or leave during which a member receives worker's compensation benefits or short-term disability benefits.

Member — an employee who is currently contributing to the Fund or who is on an approved leave of absence but does not include a person establishing credited pension service in a RIF by buying forward.

Multiplier — 2.75%.

Non-service death — a death that results from an injury or illness that is not the result of City employment.

Non-service disability — total and permanent disability caused by injury, sickness or disease that did not occur while you were performing your official City duties.

Pension — an amount payable monthly to a person eligible to receive a death or retirement benefit under the retirement fund.

Present value — what your future benefits are worth in today's money. The Fund's actuary calculates present value of your total remaining benefits by making an assumption about the interest the money would earn if it continued to be invested in the Fund rather than being paid today.

Reduction in force (RIF) — the elimination of an active employee from the City's workforce through layoff.

Retiree — a person who was a member of the Employees' Retirement Fund but has retired from the City and is receiving a pension from the Fund. A person receiving a death benefit is not considered a retiree.

Retirement — terminating employment with the City and fulfilling all of the requirements for receiving a pension under the Employees' Retirement Fund.

Service credit — means any period that a person is paid as an employee of the city and contributes to the retirement fund.

Service death — means the death of a member resulting from an injury sustained while in the performance of official city duties. Service death does not include:

- death caused by an act of God, unless while doing your job, you were subjected to a greater hazard than the general public
- death caused by a third person for reasons not related to your employment
- death caused while you were attempting to injure or kill another person
- suicide
- death while on leave of absence, unless the leave was granted because of an injury sustained while doing your job and the injury was the primary cause of death
- death while on leave for military active duty
- death from an injury you received while drinking an alcoholic beverage or from illegal inhalation, ingestion, or injection of a controlled substance

Service disability — means total and permanent disability caused by injury while in the performance of official city duties.

Spouse — the husband or wife of an active member, inactive member or retiree.

Total and permanent disability — the continuing inability to get and retain any type of employment for compensation as a result of a mental or physical impairment caused by an injury or illness. You are not considered totally or permanently disabled if, with reasonable effort and safety, the impairment can be accommodated so that you can return to work.

Wages — your pay, including all taxable earnings and salary continuation payments, as well as your contributions to a 401(k) or 457 plan. Your pay does not include:

- Expense reimbursements
- Cash or non-cash fringe benefits
- Welfare benefits (such as health or life insurance)
- Lump-sum payments made at retirement for accrued sick leave or attendance incentive leave (AIL)
- Workers' compensation, short-term disability or catastrophic leave benefits

Glossary of Terms22



You have many responsibilities, both at work and at home. Like most employees, you probably look forward to the possibility of retiring at some point in the future – but you may think that planning for retirement is time-consuming and complicated. This publication is designed not only to help you understand your pension benefit but also to give you some simple retirement planning steps that you can take throughout your career. The goal is to do a little planning now so that, when you are ready to retire, you will be prepared.

Employees' Retirement Fund of the City of Dallas 1920 McKinney Avenue, 10th Floor Dallas, TX 75201 Phone 214.580.7700 FAX 214.580.3515 retirement_fund@dallaserf.org www.dallaserf.org

TIER BMEMBERS

Membership Board of Trustees Retirement Eligibility

Planning Tools Retirement Benefit Normal Retirement Calculating Your Retirement

Visualize Your Plan Know Your Benefit Refunds and Rollovers

Transitioning What You Need to Know Choosing a Payment Option

For Members Employed by the City of Dallas After December 31, 2016

Introduction

Most employees have many responsibilities, both at work and at home. Like many employees you may look forward to retirement one day but you may also think retirement planning is time consuming or complicated. This publication is designed not only to explain your future pension benefit but also to give you retirement planning tips at each stage of your career. The goal is for you to do a little planning during your working career so that, when you approach retirement, you have a smooth transition from work to a secure retirement lifestyle.

The Employees' Retirement Fund of the City of Dallas ("ERF", also referred to as the "Fund") is a defined benefit plan for the City of Dallas' non-uniformed, permanent full and part-time employees. ERF provides retirement, disability and survivor benefits to members and their beneficiaries. When you qualify for retirement, you will get a specified lifetime monthly pension.

Preparing for retirement is one of the most important financial actions you can take and the Employees' Retirement Fund will help you. Every eligible employee automatically participates in the Fund, and both you and the City contribute the funds that help secure your financial future.

This brochure explains the features and benefits of the Fund. Before you make any retirement decisions, contact the ERF office to be sure you understand the features of this plan and for assistance in making decisions that may affect your retirement income.

1	Membership	•	1
	Who Is Eligible?		
	Credited Pension Service		1
	Leave and Credited Pension Service		1
	Restricted Prior Service Credit		1
	ERF Board of Trustees.		2
	Retirement Eligibility		2
F	Planning Tools		3
1	Retirement Benefit		
	Other Benefits		
	Contributions to the Fund		
	Calculating Retirement Benefits		
	Normal Retirement Example		
	Retirement Before Age 65		
	Cost-of-Living Adjustments		
	Definition of Wages		
	Basic Monthly Benefit Calculation		
•			
	Visualize Your Plan		
	Your Right to a Pension	••	/
	If You Leave The City with		_
	More Than Five Years of Service	••	/
	If You Leave The City with		_
	Less Than Five Years of Service		
	Refunds and Rollovers		
	Deferred Vested Members	••	8
	Buying Forward in a Reduction in Force		
	If You are Rehired		
	If You are Rehired after Retirement.		
	If You Get a Divorce		
	If You Die Before Retiring		
	Service Death Benefits		
	Non-Service Death Benefits		
	Choosing a Beneficiary or Designee		
	Who can be a Beneficiary?		
1	Naming Designees		
Ż	Pension Disability Benefit		
1	Retirement Transitions		
	What You Need Before You Retire		15
3	Choosing a Benefit Payment		16
	Life with 10-year Certain		
	Joint & 1/2 Survivor, 10-year Certain		16
	Joint & Full Survivor, 10-year Certain		
	How Is the COLA Amount Determined?		
	How Your Cost Of Living Adjustment (COLA) Is Calculated		
	Does My Pension Benefit Affect My Social Security Benefit?		
	Windfall Elimination Provision (WEP)	• •	18
	Government Pension Offset (GPO)		
	Estimate Your Social Security Benefit	•••	18
	Planning During Your Career	÷.,	19
	Attend ERF Informational Seminars	١.	19
	Contact ERF		20
(Glossary of Terms		21

Contents

Why Read This?

This brochure is intended to describe the highlights of the Employees' Retirement Fund of the City of Dallas.

Disclaimer: The brochure is not a contract of employment or a guarantee of benefits. Chapter 40A of the Dallas City Code, which contains the complete provisions of the ERF's plan, governs the Fund. In case of a conflict between this member guide and the provisions of the Code, the Code governs.

You should contact the Fund for detailed information regarding your situation before making any decision about your retirement benefits. The Fund's staff is available to provide scheduled, confidential retirement counseling.

If you would like this brochure in Spanish, please call (214) 580-7700.

Si usted quiere este folleto en Español, por favor llame a (214) 580-7700.

Membership

Who Is Eligible

Most civilian City of Dallas employees are eligible to participate in the Employees' Retirement Fund. If you are eligible, you are automatically enrolled and payroll deductions for your contributions will begin automatically.

You are not eligible to participate in the Fund if you are:

- · an elected or non-salaried, appointed official;
- a contract employee;
- · a temporary employee or
- a uniformed employee of the police or fire department.

The City of Dallas also offers two defined contribution plans (DC plans), the 401(k) and 457, should you decide to save additional funds for retirement. Membership in these plans is voluntary and your retirement benefit from a DC plan is based on the value of your account in those plans.

Credited Pension Service

You begin earning credited pension service on the date you become an eligible employee.

Credited pension service includes:

- the full and partial years you have worked for the City and paid into the Fund,
- the unused vacation hours for which you are paid when you leave employment and
- up to five years of active military duty while employed by the City and if you return within the period required by law.

Leave and Credited Pension Service

When you are off work and not being paid by the City, you are considered to be on Leave Without Pay. You may be on Leave Without Pay because you are receiving Workers Compensation or because you are ill and have run out of sick and vacation days. Any time during which you are an employee but do not receive pay from the City will not be included in your credited pension service.

Restricted Prior Service Credit

You may be eligible to apply for restricted prior service credit. Restricted prior service credit is granted for employment with federal, state or local government entities. Restricted prior service credit is used to increase credited service years to be used for vesting and retirement eligibility, but not toward calculating benefits. To be eligible, you must apply for restricted prior service credit no later than three years after your start date. The application is located on our website, www.dallaserf.org.

Defined Benefit Plan

A pension plan in which an employer promises a specified monthly benefit on retirement that is predetermined by a formula based on the employee's earnings history, length of service and age.

ERF Board of Trustees

ERF has a Board of Trustees who are responsible for administering the Fund in accordance with Chapter 40A. Three Trustees are elected by the membership for a three-year term. Three trustees are appointed by the Dallas City Council and the City Auditor is an ex officio member of the ERF Board of Trustees. Trustees do not answer to the City; they are independent fiduciaries who set the policy and give the Fund its direction.

Retirement Eligibility

You are eligible to retire when you meet one of the following conditions:

- Normal retirement—Age 65 is the normal retirement age. In order to qualify for normal retirement, there is a required minimum credited pension service of five years. If you retire at or after age 65, you will receive a normal retirement benefit.
- **Rule of 80**—You may retire if your age and years of credited pension service added together total at least 80. If you retire before age 65, your pension will be reduced, see page 5 for reduction table.
- Service retirement—You may receive retirement benefits when you have 40 years of credited pension service. If you are under age 65, your service retirement benefit will not be reduced.

If you terminate employment with the City and have five years of service credit, you are vested. Vested former employees may start receiving a pension at age 65.

Membership1

Fiduciary

A person to whom property or power over property or assets is entrusted for the benefit of another.

Planning Tools

Chapter 40A

The section of the Dallas City Code that governs the Employees' Retirement Fund.

Final Average Pay

The wages you receive from the City divided by the number of months of credited pension service for your five highest-paid calendar years of service or your last 60 consecutive months.

Retirement Benefit

Your benefit is based on three factors: your credited pension service, the multiplier and your final average pay as defined in Chapter 40A.

Other Benefits

In addition to a monthly pension, ERF provides death benefits and disability benefits.

Contributions to the Fund

Under Chapter 40A, there is a cost sharing arrangement between the City and employees. The ratio between what the City pays and what plan members pay is 63/37%. To see the current contribution rates, visit www.dallaserf.org.

All eligible employees contribute the same percentage of wages. Your automatic payroll deductions appear on your pay stub as "ERF/Pen." Your contributions are taken out of your pay before federal tax withholding is calculated. You don't pay taxes on your contributions until you withdraw them.

Each year an actuarial review of ERF is prepared to determine the total contribution rate based on actual investment returns and mortality as compared to certain assumptions about interest rates, investment performance, the number of current and future retirees and various other considerations. Based on the results of this review, City and member contribution rates may increase or decrease.

While you're not paying taxes on your contributions, when your benefits are paid they will be taxable.

Calculating Retirement Benefits

Your retirement benefit is calculated using a formula that includes your total credited pension service and the average of your monthly pay during your five highest-paid years or your last 60 consecutive months. Your benefit may not exceed 100% of your final average pay.

Pension Formula

	2.5%
multiplied by	Service Credit (Full & Partial Years)
multiplied by	Average Monthly Pay
=	Calculated Monthly Benefit

Normal Retirement Example

Amanda retires from the City of Dallas at age 65 with 28 years of credited pension service. The steps ERF takes to calculate Amanda's pension are as follows:

Step 1. Final Average Pay

Highest Five Years		La	st 60 Consecutiv	e Months
2009	\$ 32,000	2011	1520 hours	\$ 22,800.00
2012	\$ 33,000	2012	2080 hours	\$ 33,000.00
2013	\$ 35,000	2013	2080 hours	\$ 35,000.00
2014	\$ 36,000	2014	2080 hours	\$36,000.00
2015	\$ 39,000	2015	2080 hours	\$ 39,000.00
Total	\$ 175,000	2016	320 hours	\$6,000.00
		Vac LS	240 hours	\$4,500.00
		Total	10,400 hours	\$ 176,300.00

Higher Amount = \$176,300

\$176,300/60 months = \$2,938.33 (Final Avg. Monthly Pay)

Step 2. Benefit Percentage

Multiply years of credited pension service by 2.5% to determine the percentage of average monthly pay to use in calculating the monthly retirement benefit:

2.5%

multiplied by 28 Multiply by years of service

= 70% Amanda's percentage of average monthly pay

Step 3. Monthly Retirement Benefit

Multiply average monthly pay by the percentage from step 2:

	\$ 2,938.33	
multiplied by	70%	
=	\$ 2,056.83	Amanda's estimated monthly benefit

Amanda's estimated monthly benefit is \$2,056.83, but the actual amount of benefit payments may be different, depending upon her choice of benefit option, see page 16 for benefit options.

Planning Tools.....3

Retirement Benefit 3
Other Benefits 3
Contributions to the Fund 3
Calculating Retirement Benefits 3
Normal Retirement 4
Retirement Before Age 65 5
Cost-of-living Adjustments 5
Definition of Wages 5
Monthly Benefit Calculation 6



Retirement Before Age 65 Example

Julia is 63 years old when she retires with 17 years of credited pension service. Her retirement benefit is calculated at \$2,000 per month, but because she is retiring

before age 65, she will receive 80.66% of this monthly benefit:

Julia will get \$1,613.20 instead of \$2,000 per month because she is retiring before age 65.

	Actuarial Reduction Before Age 65				
Age Factor					
65 1.0000					
64 0.8972					
63 0.8066					
62 0.7264					
61 0.6553					
60 0.5921					
59 0.5358					
58 0.4865					
57 0.4406					
56 0.4003					
55 0.3641					
54 0.3315					
53 0.3022					
52 0.2757					
51 0.2518					
50 0.2301					
49 0.2105					
48 0.1926					
47 0.1764					
46 0.1617					
45 0.1483					

Cost-of-Living Adjustments

On January 1st, the base benefit amount for retirees and beneficiaries may be adjusted (up to 3%) to account for changes (if any) in the cost of living from the previous year. The maximum COLA increase is 3%.

Definition of Wages

Under the provisions of the Fund, your pay includes all taxable earnings, including salary continuation made by reason of a job related injury or illness, plus elective pay reductions to a Section 401(k) or 457 deferred compensation plan and qualified transportation allowances.

Your pay does not include:

- expense reimbursements;
- cash or non-cash fringe benefits;
- welfare benefits (such as health or life insurance);
- lump-sum payments made at retirement for accrued sick or attendance incentive pay or
- workers compensation pay, short term disability benefits or catastrophic leave benefits.

Basic Monthly Benefit Calculation

To use the following table, first determine your final average annual pay. Your estimated base monthly benefit is listed in the row and column that correspond to your average earnings and years of service. These examples show estimates of retirement benefits. Your actual calculation and benefit amount will vary.

Example

Melanie retires with 23 years of service and final average earnings of \$30,000. According to the table, her monthly base benefit would be \$1,437.50.

Planning Tools.....3

Retirement Benefit3Other Benefits3Contributions to the Fund3Calculating Retirement Benefits3Normal Retirement4Retirement Before Age 655Cost-of-living Adjustments5Definition of Wages5Monthly Benefit Calculation6

Years of Service			Final Ave	rage 5-Year Earr	nings		
	\$20,000.00	\$30,000.00	\$40,000.00	\$50,000.00	\$60,000.00	\$70,000.00	\$80,000.00
5	\$208.33	\$312.50	\$416.67	\$520.83	\$625.00	\$729.17	\$833.33
6	\$250.00	\$375.00	\$500.00	\$625.00	\$750.00	\$875.00	\$1,000.00
7	\$291.67	\$437.50	\$583.33	\$729.17	\$875.00	\$1,020.83	\$1,166.67
8	\$333.33	\$500.00	\$666.67	\$833.33	\$1,000.00	\$1,166.67	\$1,333.33
9	\$375.00	\$562.50	\$750.00	\$937.50	\$1,125.00	\$1,312.50	\$1,500.00
10	\$416.67	\$625.00	\$833.33	\$1,041.67	\$1,250.00	\$1,458.33	\$1,666.67
11	\$458.33	\$687.50	\$916.67	\$1,145.83	\$1,375.00	\$1,604.17	\$1,833.33
12	\$500.00	\$750.00	\$1,000.00	\$1,250.00	\$1,500.00	\$1,750.00	\$2,000.00
13	\$541.67	\$812.50	\$1,083.33	\$1,354.17	\$1,625.00	\$1,895.83	\$2,166.67
14	\$583.33	\$875.00	\$1,166.67	\$1,458.33	\$1,750.00	\$2,041.67	\$2,333.33
15	\$625.00	\$937.50	\$1,250.00	\$1,562.50	\$1,875.00	\$2,187.50	\$2,500.00
16	\$666.67	\$1,000.00	\$1,333.33	\$1,666.67	\$2,000.00	\$2,333.33	\$2,666.67
17	\$708.33	\$1,062.50	\$1,416.67	\$1,770.83	\$2,125.00	\$2,479.17	\$2,833.33
18	\$750.00	\$1,125.00	\$1,500.00	\$1,875.00	\$2,250.00	\$2,625.00	\$3,000.00
19	\$791.67	\$1,187.50	\$1,583.33	\$1,979.17	\$2,375.00	\$2,770.83	\$3,166.67
20	\$833.33	\$1,250.00	\$1,666.67	\$2,083.33	\$2,500.00	\$2,916.67	\$3,333.33
21	\$875.00	\$1,312.50	\$1,750.00	\$2,187.50	\$2,625.00	\$3,062.50	\$3,500.00
22	\$916.67	\$1,375.00	\$1,833.33	\$2,291.67	\$2,750.00	\$3,208.33	\$3,666.67
23	\$958.33	\$1,437.50	\$1,916.67	\$2,395.83	\$2,875.00	\$3,354.17	\$3,833.33
24	\$1,000.00	\$1,500.00	\$2,000.00	\$2,500.00	\$3,000.00	\$3,500.00	\$4,000.00
25	\$1,041.67	\$1,562.50	\$2,083.33	\$2,604.17	\$3,125.00	\$3,645.83	\$4,166.67
26	\$1,083.33	\$1,625.00	\$2,166.67	\$2,708.33	\$3 <i>,</i> 250.00	\$3,791.67	\$4,333.33
27	\$1,125.00	\$1,687.50	\$2,250.00	\$2 <i>,</i> 812.50	\$3 <i>,</i> 375.00	\$3,937.50	\$4,500.00
28	\$1,166.67	\$1,750.00	\$2,333.33	\$2,916.67	\$3 <i>,</i> 500.00	\$4,083.33	\$4,666.67
29	\$1,208.33	\$1,812.50	\$2,416.67	\$3,020.83	\$3,625.00	\$4,229.17	\$4,833.33
30	\$1,250.00	\$1,875.00	\$2,500.00	\$3,125.00	\$3,750.00	\$4,375.00	\$5,000.00
31	\$1,291.67	\$1,937.50	\$2,583.33	\$3,229.17	\$3,875.00	\$4,520.83	\$5,166.67
32	\$1,333.33	\$2,000.00	\$2,666.67	\$3,333.33	\$4,000.00	\$4,666.67	\$5,333.33
33	\$1,375.00	\$2,062.50	\$2,750.00	\$3,437.50	\$4,125.00	\$4,812.50	\$5,500.00
34	\$1,416.67	\$2,125.00	\$2,833.33	\$3,541.67	\$4,250.00	\$4 <i>,</i> 958.33	\$5,666.67
35	\$1,458.33	\$2,187.50	\$2,916.67	\$3,645.83	\$4,375.00	\$5,104.17	\$5,833.33
36	\$1,500.00	\$2,250.00	\$3,000.00	\$3,750.00	\$4,500.00	\$5,250.00	\$6,000.00
37	\$1,541.67	\$2,312.50	\$3,083.33	\$3,854.17	\$4,625.00	\$5,395.83	\$6,166.67
38	\$1,583.33	\$2,375.00	\$3,166.67	\$3,958.33	\$4,750.00	\$5,541.67	\$6,333.33
39	\$1,625.00	\$2,437.50	\$3,250.00	\$4,062.50	\$4,875.00	\$5,687.50	\$6,500.00
40	\$1,666.67	\$2,500.00	\$3,333.33	\$4,166.67	\$5,000.00	\$5,833.33	\$6,666.67

Visualize Your Plan



Your Right to a Pension

You are vested in the Fund once you have earned the right to receive a monthly pension payment. To be vested, you must have five years of credited pension service. For full-time employees, you earn a year of credited service for every full year you work. For part-time employees, you earn a year of credited service for every year you work at least 1,000 hours.

If you are vested, you may begin to receive your monthly pension benefit when you are eligible to retire. You may become eligible to retire because you reach the Rule of 80, because you are at least 65 years of age, because you have 40 years of service or because you became permanently disabled. If you leave employment with the City before you are eligible to retire, the options you have depend on whether or not you are vested.

If You Leave The City With More Than Five Years Of Service

If you have at least five years of vesting service when you terminate employment, you may either choose to leave your contributions in the Fund and receive a monthly pension beginning at age 65, or you may withdraw your contributions and forfeit your right to any monthly pension.

If You Leave The City With Less Than Five Years Of Service

If you leave the City with less than five years of credited pension service, you must make a written request for a refund of your contributions *within three years of your termination*. Remember that no interest is paid on contribution refunds. If you do not make this request within three years, you will forfeit your contributions.

If you leave the City and then die less than three years later without receiving a refund, your beneficiary may apply for a refund of your contributions. If you die more than three years after termination and you did not previously request a refund in a timely manner, your beneficiary will receive nothing because all of your contributions will have been forfeited.

Refunds and Rollovers

If you elect to take a refund of your contributions, the refund is made without interest and a mandatory tax withholding of 20%. At the end of the year, ERF will send you a 1099-R that you will file when you complete your income tax return, and if you were not yet age 59½ when you got your refund, you may be required to pay an additional 10% tax payment.

You may also make a direct rollover into another qualified plan. By making a direct rollover, you delay paying federal income taxes on your pre-tax contributions until you withdraw them. The types of plans that may accept a direct rollover from the Fund include: individual retirement accounts (IRAs), individual retirement annuities, annuity plans and many other employers' qualified plans.

Deferred Vested Members

To be eligible for a deferred retirement benefit from the Fund after you terminate employment, you must have at least five years of credited pension service. After you have five years of credited pension service, you have earned a deferred benefit—which is your right to a retirement benefit at age 65.

Buying Forward in a Reduction in Force (RIF)

If your position is eliminated due to a reduction in force, you may be able to purchase service credit in order to be eligible for retirement benefits by "buying forward."

To be eligible to buy forward you must:

- be a vested member of the Fund (five years or more of credited pension service),
- · be within two years of retirement eligibility and
- make a lump-sum payment of your contributions and the City's contributions for the buy forward period.

The payment will be based on your average monthly earnings during the last 12 full months of service before termination. The payment must be made within 90 days after the termination (RIF) date. Service will be credited on a month by month basis. Benefits will be paid when you become eligible for retirement.

Visualize Your Plan7

Your Right to a Pension7
If You Leave the City with
More Than Five Years of Service 7
If You Leave the City with
Less Than Five Years of Service 7
Refunds and Rollovers 7
Deferred Vested Members 8
Buying Forward in a RIF 8
If You are Rehired
If Rehired after Retirement 9
If You Get a Divorce 10
If You Die Before Retiring 11
Service Death Benefits 11
Non-Service Death Benefits 11
Beneficiary or Designee 11
Who Can Be a Beneficiary? 12
Naming Designees 12
Pension Disability Benefit 14

Deferred Benefit

Your right to receive benefits when you are eligible to retire at age 65 if you leave the City with five or more years of credited pension service and leave your contributions in the Fund.

If You are Rehired

If you stop working for the City and are later rehired, the period before your rehire is called a break in service. If you leave your contributions in the Fund and you are later rehired by the City, your total service credit will include your original period of service but will not include your break in service.

If you previously forfeited your contributions (as explained on the previous page under "If You Leave The City With Less Than five Years Of Service") and return to City employment within six years, you may be eligible to request reinstatement of the prior service credit you earned. To reinstate service that you forfeited, you must complete a reinstatement form during the 24 month period after you have completed 12 consecutive months of service.

If you received a refund of your contributions, you are eligible to reinstate your service credit if your break in service is six years or less. To reinstate service credit; however, you must deposit with the Fund a lump sum equal to the amount withdrawn plus interest. You can request reinstatement within the 24 month period after you have completed 12 consecutive months of service.

If you are rehired and took a refund or forfeited your contributions you may be eligible to apply to have your prior service

credit reinstated. Restricted prior service credit can be used to increase credited service years but not toward calculating benefits. To be eligible, you must apply for restricted prior service credit no later than three years after your reinstatement date.

Reinstatement and restricted prior service credit forms are available in the Employees' Retirement Fund office.

If You are Rehired after Retirement

If you retire and are later rehired by the City in a permanent position that is eligible for participation in the Fund, you are not entitled to continue receiving pension benefits and you must notify the Fund to stop your retirement benefit payments.

You must re-apply for retirement benefits when you stop working for the City a second time. If you made contributions during your re-employment, your new benefit will include any additional service credit you earned. Retired City employees who return to work at the City as permanent employees may choose not to contribute to the Fund.

If You Get A Divorce

The pension benefits you earn while you are married are considered to be community property. Upon divorce, all community property should be reviewed and divided. If both you and your spouse have pension benefits, you might decide that you each should keep the pensions that you earned. However, sometimes a divorce decree may divide a pension benefit, awarding a portion to an ex-spouse. If part of your pension benefit is to be awarded to your ex-spouse, the Fund will need a special court order. Please contact the Fund office if you believe that your divorce may result in a division of your pension benefit, so we can give some language guidance to your attorney.

Visualize Your Plan7

Your Right to a Pension
If You Leave the City with
More Than Five Years of Service 7
If You Leave the City with
Less Than Five Years of Service 7
Refunds and Rollovers 7
Deferred Vested Members 8
Buying Forward in a RIF 8
If You are Rehired
If Rehired after Retirement 9
If You Get a Divorce 10
If You Die Before Retiring 11
Service Death Benefits 11
Non-Service Death Benefits 11
Beneficiary or Designee 11
Who Can Be a Beneficiary? 12
Naming Designees 12
Pension Disability Benefit 14



Designee

A designee may receive a refund if you die with no beneficiary entitled to monthly benefits. A designee will be paid a lump sum benefit upon your death.

Beneficiary

A person who is entitled to payment of monthly benefits upon the death of a member, inactive member or retiree.

If You Die Before Retiring

If you die before you are eligible to retire, your beneficiary or designee will receive a death benefit (see the next page for more information on choosing beneficiaries and designees). The benefit calculation is based on your years of service and whether your death is caused by a job-related injury or illness. See "Choosing A Benefit Payment" on page 16 for more information about how death benefits are paid.

Service Death Benefits

If you die on the job as the result of a job-related injury or illness, the Fund pays service death benefits to your beneficiary. The death benefit is calculated using the greater of 10 years of credited pension service or your actual credited pension service. The minimum service related death benefit is \$1,000.

Non-Service Death Benefits

If you die because of an injury or illness that is not the result of City employment, non-service death benefits depend on years of credited pension service.

If you have completed:

- less than two years of credited pension service—your designee will receive a refund of your contributions and no other death benefits will be paid.
- two or more years of credited pension service your death benefit will be calculated using the greater of 10 years of credited pension service or your actual service credit.

Choosing a Beneficiary and Designee

You must name a beneficiary or designee to receive your benefit in case of your death. If you are married, your spouse is your beneficiary. You may change your beneficiary or designee at any time before retirement by submitting a signed Death Benefit Form to the Fund Administrator.

If you die before retirement and you are an active employee with at least two years of credited pension service or a former employee with at least five years of credited pension service, a monthly benefit may be payable to your spouse or to the beneficiary you name on the Fund's beneficiary form. This monthly benefit may be paid to one beneficiary for life or it may be shared by several beneficiaries for a period not to exceed ten years (120 months). Only certain family members are entitled to a monthly benefit.

Who can be a Beneficiary?

Your spouse—If you are married, your spouse is your beneficiary. If your spouse wishes to waive the pension benefit upon your retirement or death, he or she must sign and have notarized a Spousal Waiver Form. If you and your spouse divorce, that spouse is automatically no longer your beneficiary, see page 10 for additional information.

Your children—If you are not married, you may name your minor children under age 18 as beneficiaries. If you die, and your minor child is eligible for a benefit. The Fund will pay the legal guardian of the child until the child reaches the age of 18. If the child reaches the age of 18 prior to 10 years of benefit payments, your designees are entitled to a lump sum representing the remainder of the 10 year benefit.

Your disabled child—If your child was totally and permanently disabled before age 18, the child may be your beneficiary. A disabled child beneficiary is entitled to a monthly benefit for life.

A parent—You may name one or both of your parents as your beneficiary(ies) if they are totally and permanently disabled and you claim them as dependents on your federal income tax return or if they are 65 years of age or older.

Naming Designees

Designee—Individuals or entities you name to receive a one-time lump sum payment upon your death. The lump sum death benefit is paid only if you have no surviving spouse, parent or child who is eligible to receive a monthly benefit, or if they waive their benefit, or if you did not name your parent or child to receive the monthly benefit.

If you die as an active employee with less than two years of credited pension service or as an inactive employee with less than five years of pension service, the lump sum death benefit will be a refund of your contributions to your beneficiary or designee. Otherwise, the lump sum benefit will be based on the current value of ten years of pension payments or, if greater, your actual years of service.

Visualize Your Plan7

Your Right to a Pension
If You Leave the City with
More Than Five Years of Service 7
If You Leave the City with
Less Than Five Years of Service 7
Refunds and Rollovers 7
Deferred Vested Members 8
Buying Forward in a RIF 8
If You are Rehired
If Rehired after Retirement 9
If You Get a Divorce 10
If You Die Before Retiring 11
Service Death Benefits 11
Non-Service Death Benefits 11
Beneficiary or Designee 11
Who Can Be a Beneficiary? 12
Naming Designees 12
Pension Disability Benefit 14



Pension Disability Benefit

You may qualify for disability retirement if you become unable to work because of an illness or injury that leaves you totally and permanently disabled. Total and permanent disability means you have the inability to secure and keep any type of employment. The Fund's Board of Trustees must approve disability retirements.

There are Two Types of Disability Retirement:

- Service Disability—If you become totally and permanently disabled as the result of a job related injury, you are eligible to apply for service disability benefits. There is no minimum service requirement.
- Non-service Disability—If your disability is not related to your work, you may apply for non-service disability benefits. The following Fund members are eligible for non-service disability retirement:
 - Active members with five or more years of service credit
 - Inactive members with 10 or more years of service credit

The Board's procedures governing the disability application process are explained in "Rules of Practice and Procedure Regarding Disability Retirement," a document you can request from the Fund office.

Disability Benefits

Your disability benefit is calculated as a percentage of your average monthly earnings on your termination date. Your benefit will be based on 10 years of credited pension service or your actual credited pension service if it is more than 10 years. If you have a service disability, the minimum service related death benefit is \$1,000.

Visualize Your Plan7

Your Right to a Pension 7
If You Leave the City with
More Than Five Years of Service 7
If You Leave the City with
Less Than Five Years of Service 7
Refunds and Rollovers 7
Deferred Vested Members 8
Buying Forward in a RIF 8
If You are Rehired 9
If Rehired after Retirement 9
If You Get a Divorce 10
If You Die Before Retiring 11
Service Death Benefits 11
Non-Service Death Benefits 11
Beneficiary or Designee 11
Who Can Be a Beneficiary? 12
Naming Designees 12
Pension Disability Benefit 14

Retirement Transitions

What You Need Before You Retire

There are several documents you need to provide and forms you need to complete for the Employees' Retirement Fund before you retire.

Documents you must bring:

- Birth Certificate & Spouse's Birth Certificate
- Social Security Card & Spouse's Social Security Card
- Marriage License or Declaration of Common Law Marriage (original or certified copies)
- Divorce Decree

Forms you must complete:

- Application for Retirement
- W4P Withholding for Income Tax
- W9 Request for Taxpayer's ID
- Member Consent Form
- Designee Form
- Direct Deposit Authorization

When selecting a payment option, keep in mind your own needs while you are living and your beneficiary's needs after your death. If you die before selecting a payment option, your beneficiary, if one has been selected, will make the choice.

Before Making A Decision

You should make an appointment for retirement counseling with the Fund office prior to retiring. At your retirement counseling appointment, you will have the opportunity to:

- review your pension estimate
- choose a retirement effective date
- select a benefit payment option
- have your retirement questions answered

All required retirement forms are available on the ERF website, www. dallaserf.org, and can be completed and printed prior to your appointment.

Want to know when you will receive your first retirement check once you decide on your retirement date? Go to the ERF website and look for the Retirement Check Schedule.

Choosing a Benefit Payment

The Fund offers three pension benefit payment options. You will choose an option when you retire and apply for benefits; you cannot change your choice after you retire.

You receive retirement benefits after you retire until death. The Fund guarantees that you—or your beneficiary—will receive at least 10 years (or 120 months) of retirement benefit payments. (This benefit guarantee is called "10 year certain.") The monthly benefit amount you receive during your lifetime depends on the payment option you select.

For each of the following payment options if you have no eligible beneficiary (this can be your spouse, child(ren) or parent(s)), your designee (this can be anyone you choose) receives a final lump sum payment equal to the present value of the remainder of the 120 payments.

Life with 10-year Certain

This option pays you full (unreduced) benefits for your lifetime. If you die before receiving 120 monthly payments, your beneficiary receives the same monthly benefit for the balance of the 120 months.

Joint & 1/2 Survivor, 10-year Certain

This option pays you reduced benefits for your lifetime. After your death, a beneficiary receives one-half of your monthly benefit for the rest of his or her life and, if both of you die before 120 monthly payments have been made, the balance of the 120 monthly payments will be made to one or more designees.

Joint & Full Survivor, 10-year Certain

This option is available to you only if you have at least 15 years of credited pension service or you are at least age 65 when you retire. This option pays you reduced benefits for your lifetime. After your death, your beneficiary receives the same monthly payment for the rest of his or her life. The benefit is calculated according to your age and your beneficiary's age when you retire. If both of you die before 120 monthly payments have been made, the balance of the 120 monthly payments will be made to one or more designees.

Retirement Transitions...15

What .. Before You Retire 15 Choosing a Benefit Payment ... 16 Life with 10-year Certain. 16 Joint & 1/2 Survivor, 10-year ... 16 Joint & Full Survivor, 10-year . . . 16 COLA Amount Determined? 17 How Your Cost Of Living Adjustment (COLA) is Calculated 17 Does My Pension Benefit Affect My Windfall Elimination Provision Government Offset (GPO) 18 Your Social Security Benefit 18 Planning During Your Career ... 19 Read & Review 19 Research & Prepare 19 Attend ERF Seminars 19 Early Career—0 to 9 Years 19 Mid-Career—10 to 20 Years ... 19 Pre-Retirement—21+ Years 20 After Retirement 20

Examples

Life with 10-Year Certain

Marilyn receives a monthly benefit of \$1,050 for eight years until her death. Her beneficiary will receive the full benefit amount for two years and then monthly payments will stop.

Joint & 1/2 Survivor

Marilyn receives a monthly benefit of \$1,050 for eight years until her death. Her beneficiary then receives half of the benefit amount, \$525.00, each month until the beneficiary's death.

Joint & Full Survivor

Marilyn's monthly benefit of \$1,050, is reduced to \$931 using a formula to estimate how long both she and her beneficiary will live. When Marilyn dies eight years later, her beneficiary will continue to receive \$931 a month until death.

How Is The COLA Amount Determined?

A COLA or cost of living adjustment is an annual increase added to the base pension of each eligible retiree and beneficiary. Your base pension is defined as the pension you received at the time of your retirement.

Each year the COLA is calculated two ways and based on the greater of either:

- the percentage of change in the price index for October of the current year over October of the previous year up to 3%. *or*
- the percentage of the annual average change in the price index for the latest 12 months available, up to 3%.

Should the COLA calculation equal 0%, there will be no COLA increase for the year.

How Your Cost Of Living Adjustment (COLA) Is Calculated

Each year that ERF calculates a COLA is to be paid, that amount will be added to your base pension to determine your new pension amount for the year. The COLA goes into effect annually on January 1st.

You will not receive any COLA during your first calendar year of retirement. During your second calendar year of retirement, any COLA will be prorated. After that, if a COLA is due, you will receive

the full COLA. For example, if you retired on July 15, 2017 you would not receive any COLA in 2017. On January 1, 2018, you would receive one-half of the 2018 COLA (because you were retired during one-half of 2017.) In 2019, you would receive the full COLA (because you were retired during all of 2018).

For example, an employee retired in 2017 with a base pension of \$2,968, their current pension is \$3,469 and the current COLA is 2.923%.

The formula for the COLA would be as follows:

- \$2,968 (Base Pension) x 2.923% = \$86
- \$86 + \$3,469 (Current Pension) = \$3,555 (New Pension)

Does My Pension Benefit Affect My Social Security Benefit?

While working for the City, Social Security taxes are not deducted from your pay. This is called "non-covered" work. If you earned a pension based on non-covered work, any Social Security benefit that you have otherwise earned from covered work may be reduced by what the Social Security Administration calls the Windfall Elimination Provision and/or the Government Pension Offset.

Windfall Elimination Provision (WEP)



Social Security uses the WEP to compute benefits for retired and disabled workers who receive a pension from non-covered employment. Unless you had at least 30 years of full-time covered employment during which you were paying into Social Security, the WEP will reduce your Social Security benefit.

The maximum WEP reduction in 2016 was \$428. However, your social security benefit will never be reduced by more than 50%.

Government Pension Offset (GPO)

The Government Pension Offset will reduce the amount of any Social Security benefit you might otherwise receive from a spouse, widow or widower benefit by two-thirds of the amount of your ERF pension. For example, if you receive an ERF pension of \$600, two-thirds of that, or \$400, must be used to offset your Social Security spouse's, widow's or widower's benefits. If you would otherwise be eligible for a \$500 spouse's benefit, you will receive \$100 per month from Social Security (\$500 - \$400 = \$100).

For more details about WEP and the GPO, go to the Social Security Administration's website, www.ssa.gov or visit a Social Security Administration office.

Estimate Your Social Security Benefit

Social Security provides a Windfall Elimination calculator on their website. The calculator allows you to estimate your Social Security benefit if you have a pension from work not covered by Social Security. You need to enter all your past earnings taxed by Social Security and the monthly amount of your pension.

To find your Social Security earnings, you'll need a Social Security Statement. The mailing of annual statements was discontinued in 2011. You can download your annual statement at www.ssa.gov.

If you do not want to sign up for online social security statements, Social Security will mail you a statement every five years.

Retirement Transitions...15

What .. Before You Retire 15 Choosing a Benefit Payment ... 16 Life with 10-year Certain. 16 Joint & 1/2 Survivor, 10-year ... 16 Joint & Full Survivor, 10-year ... 16 COLA Amount Determined? 17 How Your Cost Of Living Adjustment (COLA) is Calculated 17 Does My Pension Benefit Affect My Windfall Elimination Provision Government Offset (GPO) 18 Your Social Security Benefit 18 Planning During Your Career ... 19 Read & Review 19 Research & Prepare 19 Attend ERF Seminars 19 Early Career—0 to 9 Years 19 Mid-Career—10 to 20 Years ... 19 Pre-Retirement—21+ Years 20 After Retirement 20

Planning During Your Career

Although retirement may seem far off, planning now can make the difference between a comfortable retirement or the need to work longer than you had planned. For many, saving for retirement may take a back burner to obligations like mortgage payments, car payments and other living expenses. ERF is here to help you prioritize your retirement goals to help you achieve a successful retirement.

Read & Review

Keep updated on news and information about your pension from the ERF website, www.dallaserf.org, and visit myERF, www.dallaserf. org/myERF, to review your monthly Benefit Summary.

Research & Prepare

Visit www.ssa.gov to research the Social Security Windfall Elimination Provision (WEP) and Government Pension Offset (GPO), and request your Social Security statement.

Check with the City of Dallas Human Resources Department about the cost of Health Insurance after you retire. If you get divorced while employed with the City of Dallas, provide ERF with a copy of the finalized divorce decree.

Attend ERF Informational Seminars

ERF sponsors various seminars from job site member meetings to pre-retirement seminars at our office. Call us to schedule a meeting at your work site or visit our website and click member meetings for the member meeting and pre-retirement seminar schedule.

Early Career Employees – 0 to 9 Years

- Make sure you complete and return your Monthly Death Benefit and Lump Sum Death Benefit forms.
- Review your Benefit Summary on myERF, print and file it with your financial records.
- Visit the ERF website to learn more about your pension benefit.
- Consider contributing to the City sponsored Defined Contribution plans (401(k) & 457).
- While working for the City of Dallas you are not contributing to Social Security. If you continue to work for and then retire from the City, your Social Security benefit may be affected. Go to the Social Security website, www.ssa.gov, to learn more about the Windfall Elimination Provision and the Government Pension Offset.

Mid-Career – 10 to 20 Years Employed

- Review and update your Monthly Death Benefit and Lump Sum Death Benefit forms.
- Are you a vested employee who no longer works for the City? Stay in touch with ERF. You're entitled to a pension benefit at age

65 and, although you think you will not forget about your future monthly benefit, many people do. If you move, let us know by filling out the change of address form on the ERF website.

- Consider contributing to the City sponsored Defined Contribution plans (401(k) & 457). Contributions to these plans may help you offset costs in retirement.
- Review your Benefit Summary on myERF, print and file it with your financial records.
- Would you like to learn more about your pension benefit? Visit the ERF website and myERF to stay up to date.

Pre-Retirement Employees - 21+ Years

- If you are within a year of your planned retirement date, consider attending a Pre-Retirement seminar. The seminars cover topics including Social Security, health benefits, financial planning, your pension benefit and much more.
- Review and make any necessary updates to your Monthly Death Benefit and Lump Sum Death Benefit forms.
- Did you get divorced while employed with the City? ERF needs a copy of the finalized divorce decree as soon as possible. If you have questions about this, please call us at 214-580-7700.
- There are several documents you need to provide and complete before you retire (See Page 15).
- Make a personal appointment with a retirement counselor within three months of retirement.
- If you are married, talk to your spouse and decide on a benefit payment option. We encourage you to bring your spouse to your retirement counseling meeting.
- Review your health insurance options in retirement.

After Retirement

- Please remember to keep in touch after you retire. If you move, divorce or get married after you retire, you need to let ERF know.
- If you move, complete a change of address form to ensure you continue to receive your pension payment.
- If you marry after retirement, keep in mind that your new spouse cannot be named as a beneficiary for your pension but can be named as a designee on the Lump Sum Death Benefit Form.
- If you divorce after retirement, provide ERF with a copy of the finalized divorce decree as soon as possible.
- If your spouse dies, provide ERF a copy of the death certificate.
- If your direct deposit account changes, please complete a new direct deposit form. You can find the form on the ERF website.

Contact ERF

The Fund has staff available to answer your questions. Call or send an email to retirement_fund@dallaserf.org.

To schedule an appointment for individual counseling, contact the Fund office at 214-580-7700 between 8:15 AM and 5:15 PM, Monday through Friday.

Retirement Transitions...15

What .. Before You Retire 15 Choosing a Benefit Payment ... 16 Life with 10-year Certain. 16 Joint & 1/2 Survivor, 10-year ... 16 Joint & Full Survivor, 10-year . . . 16 COLA Amount Determined? 17 How Your Cost Of Living Adjustment (COLA) is Calculated 17 Does My Pension Benefit Affect My Windfall Elimination Provision (WEP) 18 Government Offset (GPO) 18 Your Social Security Benefit 18 Planning During Your Career ... 19 Read & Review 19 Research & Prepare 19 Attend ERF Seminars 19 Early Career—0 to 9 Years 19 Mid-Career—10 to 20 Years ... 19 Pre-Retirement—21+ Years 20 After Retirement 20 Contact ERF 20

Glossary of Terms

Actuarial equivalent — the equivalent value on the basis of actuarial factors, interest and mortality.

Appointed official — non-salaried appointive member of an administrative board or commission.

Base pension — the amount of retirement or death benefits calculated under the Fund provisions at the time an active member, inactive member or retiree retires or dies.

Beneficiary — a person who is entitled to payment of monthly benefits on the death of an active member, inactive member or retiree.

Chapter 40A — The section of the Dallas City Code that governs the Employees' Retirement Fund.

Child — an unmarried person under age 18 whose parent is an active member, inactive member or retiree.

Defined Benefit Plan — a pension plan in which an employer promises a specified monthly benefit upon retirement that is predetermined by a formula based on the employee's earnings history, tenure of service and age.

Defined Contribution Plan — a type of retirement plan in which the employer, employee or both make contributions on a regular basis. Individual accounts are set up for participants and benefits are based on the amounts credited to these accounts plus any investment earnings on the money in the account.

Deferred benefit — your right to receive benefits when you are eligible to retire if you leave the City with five or more years of credited pension service and leave your contributions in the Fund.

Dependent parent — the parent of an active member, inactive member or retiree who:

- Is age 65 or older or
- Is totally and permanently disabled and receives over half of his or her support each calendar year from the member.

Designee — an estate, a person or an entity you choose to receive a refund of contributions or a lump sum payment if you die or your beneficiary dies.

Disabled child — a child declared totally and permanently disabled before age 18.

Ex Officio — a member of a body (a board, committee, council, etc.) who is part of it by virtue of holding another office.

Final Average Pay — the wages you receive from the City divided by (a) the number of months of credited pension service for your five highest-paid calendar years of service or (b) your last consecutive 60 months of service.

Forfeited contributions — contributions you made as an active Fund member while you were a City employee, which you did not receive as a refund within the three year period required by Chapter 40A-30. Your forfeited contributions remain in the Fund unless you return to work within six years of termination and make a request to reinstate prior service credit.

Inactive member — a person who is not working for the City but who has not retired and has not forfeited or withdrawn contributions from the Fund.

Leave of absence — leave without pay granted by the city in accordance with a uniform and nondiscriminatory leave policy; or leave during which a member receives worker's compensation benefits or short-term disability benefits.

Member — an employee who is currently contributing to the Fund or who is on an approved leave of absence but does not include a person establishing credited pension service in a RIF by buying forward.

Multiplier — 2.5%.

Non-service death — a death that results from an injury or illness that is not the result of City employment.

Non-service disability — total and permanent disability caused by injury, sickness or disease that did not occur while you were performing your official City duties.

Pension — an amount payable monthly to a person eligible to receive a death or retirement benefit under the retirement fund.

Present value — what your future benefits are worth in today's money. The Fund's actuary calculates present value of your total remaining benefits by making an assumption about the interest the money would earn if it continued to be invested in the Fund rather than being paid today.

Reduction in force (RIF) — the elimination of an active employee from the City's workforce through layoff.

Restricted Prior Service Credit — Service credit an employee earned with previous employment with a federal, state or local government entity.

Retiree — a person who was a member of the Employees' Retirement Fund but has retired from the City and is receiving a pension from the Fund. A person receiving a death benefit is not considered a retiree.

Glossary of Terms

Retirement — terminating employment with the City and fulfilling all of the requirements for receiving a pension under the Employees' Retirement Fund.

Service credit — means any period that a person is paid as an employee of the city and contributes to the retirement fund.

Service death — means the death of a member resulting from an injury sustained while in the performance of official city duties. Service death does not include:

- death caused by an act of God, unless while doing your job, you were subjected to a greater hazard than the general public
- death caused by a third person for reasons not related to your employment
- death caused while you were attempting to injure or kill another person
- suicide
- death while on leave of absence, unless the leave was granted because of an injury sustained while doing your job and the injury was the primary cause of death
- · death while on leave for military active duty
- death from an injury you received while drinking an alcoholic beverage or from illegal inhalation, ingestion, or injection of a controlled substance

Service disability — means total and permanent disability caused by injury while in the performance of official city duties.

Spouse — the husband or wife of an active member, inactive member or retiree.

Total and permanent disability — the continuing inability to get and retain any type of employment for compensation as a result of a mental or physical impairment caused by an injury or illness. You are not considered totally or permanently disabled if, with reasonable effort and safety, the impairment can be accommodated so that you can return to work.

Wages — your pay, including all taxable earnings and salary continuation payments, as well as your contributions to a 401(k) or 457 plan. Your pay does not include:

- expense reimbursements
- cash or non-cash fringe benefits
- welfare benefits (such as health or life insurance)
- lump-sum payments made at retirement for accrued sick leave or attendance incentive leave (AIL)
- workers' compensation, short-term disability or catastrophic leave benefits



You have many responsibilities, both at work and at home. Like most employees, you probably look forward to the possibility of retiring at some point in the future – but you may think that planning for retirement is time-consuming and complicated. This publication is designed not only to help you understand your pension benefit but also to give you some simple retirement planning steps that you can take throughout your career. The goal is to do a little planning now so that, when you are ready to retire, you will be prepared.

 Employees' Retirement Fund of the City of Dallas
 1920 McKinney Avenue, 10th Floor
 Dallas, TX
 75201

 Phone 214.580.7700
 FAX 214.580.3515
 retirement_fund@dallaserf.org
 www.dallaserf.org

TIER-ARETIREMENT PLAN Members Employed by the City before January 1, 2017

RETIREMENT ELIGIBILITY

NORMAL RETIREMENT

You may retire at age 60, no minimum service required.

SERVICE RETIREMENT

You may receive retirement benefits when you have 30 years of pension service credit. If you are under age 50 when you retire, your monthly benefit will be reduced.

RULE OF 78

You may retire at or after age 50 if your age and years of pension service credit added together total at least 78.

Note: Tier A employees are eligible for a monthly health benefit supplement up to \$125.



PENSION SERVICE CREDIT

You earn pension service credit for any period that you are a permanent, civilian employee paid by the City and you make contributions to the Fund. Leave without Pay and Workers Compensation temporarily suspend you from earning pension service credit.

PENSION FORMULA

Your retirement is calculated using a formula that includes your total pension service credit and the average of your monthly pay during your three highest-paid years. Your benefit may not exceed 100% of your salary.

Your pension is based on the following formula:

2.75% (multiplier)

- x Pension Service Credit
- x Average Monthly Pay (final 36 months or three highest-paid years)
- = Calculated Monthly Benefit

SAMPLE PENSION CALCULATION

Bill retires from the City of Dallas at age 55 with 26 years of service credit; his average monthly pay is \$3,412.

The steps ERF takes to calculate Bill's pension are as follows:

- 1. Calculate Benefit Percentage 2.75% x 26 = 71.5%
- 2. Monthly Retirement Benefit 71.5% x \$3,412 = \$2,439

SURVIVOR BENEFITS

1. Life With Ten Year Certain

This option pays you full benefits for your lifetime. If you die before receiving 120 monthly payments, your beneficiary, if applicable, receives the same monthly benefit for the balance of the 120 months.

2. Joint & Full Survivor With Ten Year Certain

This option pays you reduced benefits for your lifetime, and after your death, your beneficiary receives the same monthly payment for life. This option is available if you have at least 15 years of pension service credit, are at least age 60 or you are a Deferred Vested member with at least 15 years of pension service credit at age 60.

3. Joint & Half Survivor With Ten Year Certain

This option pays you full benefits for your lifetime. After your death, your beneficiary receives one-half of your monthly benefit for life.

PENSION LIFETIME VALUE

Once you become eligible to retire, your ERF benefit may be your most valuable financial asset. The value of your benefit is not just the amount of your contributions to the pension plan - it is actually far greater.

For example, at age 55 Bill retired from the City with 26 years of service and a pension of \$2,439 plus \$125 health benefit supplement for a total monthly pension of \$2,564. At age 67, Bill will have received \$369,216* and ERF will continue to pay his benefit every month for the rest of his life.

* This amount does not reflect annual cost of living adjustments.



DERECHO A JUBILACIÓN

JUBILACIÓN NORMAL

La edad normal de jubilación es a los 60 años de edad. (Servicio minimo no requerido)

JUBILACIÓN POR SERVICIO

Usted puede recibir beneficios de jubilación cuando tiene 30 años de tiempo de servicio acreditado. Si usted tiene menos de 50 años de edad cuando se jubila, su beneficio mensual se reducirá.



TIEMPO DE SERVICIO ACREDITADO

Usted recibe credito por el periodo en el que trabaja como empleado permanente de la ciudad y hace contribuciones a la Fundación. Vacaciones sin pago y la compensacion para trabajadores temporalmente le suspenderan la contribución a la Fundación.

FORMULA DE SU PENSION

Su pensión es calculada usando una formula que incluye el total de servicio acreditado de pension y el promedio de ingreso mensual de los ultimos tres años mejor pagados. Su beneficio no puede excedir el 100% de su salario.

Su pensión esta basada en la siguiente formula:

2.75% (multiplicador)

- x Servicio Acreditado de Pensión
- El promedio de Ingresos (ultimos Х 36 meses o los tres años mejor pagados)
- = Pensión Mensual

EJEMPLO DE CÁLCULO DE PENSION

Bill se retira de la Ciudad de Dallas a la edad 55 años con 26 años de servicio acreditado; su promedio de pago mensual es de \$3,412.

Los pasos que ERF toma para calcular la pension de Bill son los siguientes:

- 1. Calcular el Porcentaje de Beneficio 2.75% x 26 = 71.5%
- 2. Beneficio de Jubilación Mensual 71.5% x \$3,412 = \$2,439

REGLA DE 78

Usted se puede jubilar a los 50 años de edad o después si su edad y sus años de servicio acreditado sumados dan un total de por lo menos 78.

Note: Tier A employees are eligible for a monthly health benefit supplement up to \$125.



BENEFICIOS PARA SOBREVIVIENTES

1. Vida Con 10 Años Garantizados

Esta opción le paga sus beneficios completos (no reducidos) de por vida. Si usted muere antes de recibir 120 pagos mensuales, su beneficiario recibira el mismo beneficio mensual durante el resto de los 120 meses.

2. Mancomunada Con Beneficio Completo Para el Sobreviviente Con 10 Años Seguros

Esta opción le está disponible si usted tiene por lo menos 15 años de tiempo de servicio acreditado o tiene por lo menos 60 años de edad. Está opción le paga beneficios reducidos de por vida y si usted muere su beneficiario recibira el mismo pago mensual por vida.

3. Sobreviviente Con 10 Años Seguros

Está opción le paga sus beneficios completos (no reducidos) de por vida. Después de su muerte, su beneficiario recibira la mitad del beneficio mensual de por vida.

EL VALOR DE POR VIDA DE SU PENSION

Una vez que usted sea elegible para jubilarse, su beneficio de ERF puede ser se más valioso activo financiero. El valor de su beneficio no es solo la suma de sus contribuciones al plan de pensiones - es en realidad mucho mayor.

Por ejemplo, a los 55 años de edad Bill se jubílo de la Ciudad con 26 años de servicio y una pensión mensual de \$2,439 mas \$125 para suplemento de beneficios de salud por un total de \$2,564 de pension mensual. A la edad de 67 años, a Bill se la habra pagado \$369,216* y ERF seguirá pagando su beneficio cada mes durante el resto de su vida.

* Esta cantidad no reflecta el costo de de vida anual.

TIER-BRETIREMENT PLAN Members Employed by the City after December 31, 2016

RETIREMENT ELIGIBILITY

NORMAL RETIREMENT

You may retire at age 65 with five years of pension service credit.

RULE OF 80

You may retire when your age and years of pension service credit added together total at least 80.

SERVICE RETIREMENT

You may receive retirement benefits when you have 40 years of pension service credit. If you are under age 65 when you retire, your monthly benefit will not be reduced.

Pendina Voter Approval in November 2016



PENSION SERVICE CREDIT

You earn pension service credit for any period that you are a permanent, civilian employee paid by the City and you make contributions to the Fund. Leave without Pay and Workers Compensation temporarily suspend you from earning pension service credit.

PENSION FORMULA

Your retirement is calculated using a formula that includes your total pension service credit and the average of your monthly pay during your five highest-paid years. Your benefit may not exceed 100% of your salary.

Your pension is based on the following formula:

2.5% (multiplier)

- x Pension Service Credit
- Average Monthly Pay (final 60 months or five highest-paid years)
- = Calculated Monthly Benefit

SAMPLE PENSION CALCULATION

Amanda retires from the City of Dallas at 65 with 26 years of service credit; her average monthly pay is \$3,412.

The steps ERF takes to calculate Amanda's pension are as follows:

- 1. Calculate Benefit Percentage 2.5% x 26 = 65%
- 2. Monthly Retirement Benefit 65% x \$3,412 = \$2,218

SURVIVOR BENEFITS

1. Life With Ten Year Certain

This option pays you full benefits for your lifetime. If you die before receiving 120 monthly payments, your beneficiary, if applicable, receives the same monthly benefit for the balance of the 120 months.

2. Joint & Full Survivor With Ten Year Certain

This option is available if you have at least 15 years of pension service credit or are at least age 65 with 5 years of pension service credit. This option pays you reduced benefits for your lifetime, and after your death, your beneficiary receives the same monthly payment for life.

3. Joint & Half Survivor With Ten Year Certain

This option pays you reduced benefits for your lifetime. After your death, your beneficiary receives one-half of your monthly benefit for life.

PENSION LIFETIME VALUE

Once you become eligible to retire, your ERF benefit may be your most valuable financial asset. The value of your benefit is not just the amount of your contributions to the pension plan - it is actually far greater.

For example, at age 65 Amanda retired from the City with 26 years of service and a monthly pension of \$2,218. At age 75, Amanda will have been paid out \$266,160* from her pension and ERF will continue to pay her benefit every month for the rest of her life.

* This amount does not reflect annual cost of living adjustments.

NIVEL-BINFORME DE JUBILACIÓN Miembros Empleados de la Ciudad después de Deciembre 31, 2016

DERECHO A JUBILACIÓN

JUBILACIÓN NORMAL

La edad normal de jubilación es a los 65 años de edad, cinco años servicio requerido.

REGLA DE 80

Usted se puede jubilar a los 65 años de edad o después si su edad y sus años de servicio acreditado sumados dan un total de por lo menos 80. Pending Voter Approval in November 2016

JUBILACIÓN POR SERVICIO

Usted puede recibir beneficios de jubilación cuando tiene 40 años de tiempo de servicio acreditado. Si usted tiene menos de 65 años de edad cuando se jubila, su beneficio mensual se reducirá.



TIEMPO DE SERVICIO ACREDITADO

Usted recibe credito por el periodo en el que trabaja como empleado permanente de la ciudad y hace contribuciones a la Fundación. Vacaciones sin pago y la compensacion para trabajadores temporalmente le suspenderan la contribución a la Fundación.

FORMULA DE SU PENSION

Su pensión es calculada usando una formula que incluye el total de servicio acreditado de pension y el promedio de ingreso mensual de los ultimos cinco años mejor pagados. Su beneficio no puede excedir el 100% de su salario.

Su pensión esta basada en la siguiente formula:

2.5% (multiplicador)

- x Servicio Acreditado de Pensión
- x El promedio de Ingresos (ultimos 60 meses o los cinco años mejor pagados)
- = Pensión Mensual

EJEMPLO DE CÁLCULO DE PENSION

Amanda se retira de la Ciudad de Dallas a la edad 65 años con 26 años de servicio acreditado; su promedio de pago mensual es de \$3,412.

Los pasos que ERF toma para calcular la pension de Amanada son los siguientes:

- 1. Calcular el Porcentaje de Beneficio 2.5% x 26 = 65%
- 2. Beneficio de Jubilación Mensual 65% x \$3,412 = \$2,218

BENEFICIOS PARA SOBREVIVIENTES

1. Vida Con 10 Años Garantizados

Esta opción le paga sus beneficios completos (no reducidos) de por vida. Si usted muere antes de recibir 120 pagos mensuales, su beneficiario recibira el mismo beneficio mensual durante el resto de los 120 meses.

2. Mancomunada Con Beneficio Completo Para el Sobreviviente Con 10 Años Seguros

Esta opción le está disponible si usted tiene por lo menos 15 años de tiempo de servicio acreditado o tiene por lo menos 65 años de edad. Está opción le paga beneficios reducidos de por vida y si usted muere su beneficiario recibira el mismo pago mensual por vida.

3. Sobreviviente Con 10 Años Seguros

Está opción le paga sus beneficios completos (no reducidos) de por vida. Después de su muerte, su beneficiario recibira la mitad del beneficio mensual de por vida.

EL VALOR DE POR VIDA DE SU PENSION

Una vez que usted sea elegible para jubilarse, su beneficio de ERF puede ser se más valioso activo financiero. El valor de su beneficio no es solo la suma de sus contribuciones al plan de pensiones - es en realidad mucho mayor.

Por ejemplo, a los 65 años de edad Amanda se jubílo de la Ciudad con 26 años de servicio y una pensión mensual de \$2,218. A la edad de 75 años, a Amanda se la habra pagado \$266,160* y ERF seguirá pagando su beneficio cada mes durante el resto de su vida.

* Esta cantidad no reflecta el costo de de vida anual.

Aonthly Death Benefit Form

I. Member Information

NAME	SSN	EMAIL	
ADDRESS			PHONE
SPOUSE	SPOUSE SSN		PHONE

MONTHLY DEATH BENEFIT

If you have at least two years of pension service and you die before retirement, a monthly pension may be payable. If you are single or if your spouse waives the benefit, a monthly pension may be paid to the qualified beneficiaries you select. Qualified beneficiaries may only be your parent who is at least age 65 at your death *or is your legal dependent*, your totally disabled child who was disabled before the age of 18 *or* your children who are under the age of 18 when you die.

You may choose one of two payment options: **ONE** eligible parent or totally disabled child may receive a monthly benefit **for life** or **ONE OR MORE** eligible parent(s), disabled child(ren) or minor child(ren) may share a monthly benefit **for no more than ten years.**

If you do not have or do not want to choose a qualified beneficiary to receive a monthly benefit, a lump sum will be paid to the people or organizations you designate on your Lump Sum Death Benefit form.

II. Primary Beneficiary

I understand that, once I have two years of pension service, my survivors may be entitled to a monthly pension benefit upon my death. By law, my spouse will automatically be entitled to this benefit. If I am single when I die or if my spouse waives the benefit, I choose the following primary beneficiary (select **A**, **B** or **C** below):

A. $\,\odot\,$ I do not have or do not wish to name a beneficiary to receive a monthly benefit

nthly Benefit for Li ect one payee)	fe		
\bigcirc Mother	\bigcirc Father	O Disabled Child (to	tally disabled before the age of 18)
nthly Benefit for ne		1 Years	
○ Mother	○ Father	O Disabled Child	O Minor Child

III.Contingent Beneficiary

If I am single or if my spouse waives the monthly benefit upon my death *and* if all Primary Beneficiaries that I named above are not living or not eligible, I choose the following (select **A**, **B** or **C** below):

A. \bigcirc I do not have or do not wish to name a beneficiary to receive a monthly benefit

- B. O Monthly Benefit for Life (select one payee)
 O Mother
 O Father
 O Disabled Child (totally disabled before the age of 18)
- C. \bigcirc Monthly Benefit for no more than Ten Years

(select one or more payees)

○ Mother ○ Father ○ Disabled Child

IF YOU HAVE CHOSEN ONE OR MORE BENEFICIARIES TO RECEIVE A MONTHLY BENEFIT, COMPLETE THE INFORMATION ON SIDE TWO.

Member Signature

MEMBER SIGNATURE

DATE

O Minor Child

Employees' Retirement Fund of the City of Dallas 600 North Pearl Street, Suite 2450 Dallas, TX 75201 Phone 214.580.7700 FAX 214.580.3515 retirement_fund@dallaserf.org www.dallaserf.org

🟡 Monthly Death Benefit Form - Side Two

Member Name	Emplo	yee Number	
IV.Beneficiary Information			
MOTHER			
NAME	_ SSN	EMAIL	
ADDRESS			PHONE
FATHER			
NAME	_ SSN	EMAIL	
ADDRESS			PHONE
DISABLED CHILD			
NAME	_ SSN	DATE OF BIRTH	
ADDRESS			PHONE
1. MINOR CHILD			
NAME	SSN	_ DATE OF BIRTH	
2. MINOR CHILD			
NAME	_ SSN	_ DATE OF BIRTH	
3. MINOR CHILD			
NAME	SSN	_ DATE OF BIRTH	
4. MINOR CHILD			
NAME	SSN	DATE OF BIRTH	
5. MINOR CHILD	CCN		
NAME	_ 55N		
6. MINOR CHILD			
NAME	_ SSN	DATE OF BIRTH	
Member Signature			
MEMBER SIGNATURE		DATE	

📩 Lump Sum Death Benefit Form - Side Two

Member Name		Employee Number	·	
III.Contingent Designe (if you want your contingent de		qually, leave the % line blank)		
1. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
2. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
3. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
4. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
5. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
6. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
Member Signature				
MEMBER SIGNATURE			DATE	

📩 Lump Sum Death Benefit Form

I. Member Information

Member mornation			
NAME	_ SSN	EMAIL	
ADDRESS			PHONE
SPOUSE	<u>SP</u> OUSE SSN		PHONE

If you have *less than* two years of service when you die, a refund of your contributions is payable. If you have *at least* two years of pension service, either a monthly death benefit *or* a lump sum death benefit, under the ten-year certain provisions of the plan, may be payable.

If you are married, your spouse is entitled to the death benefit. If you have no beneficiaries, your beneficiaries waive the benefit or if no beneficiary you have named is eligible to receive a monthly benefit, you may choose individuals or entities as **Primary Designees** to receive a refund or lump sum benefit upon death. You may also choose **Contingent Designees** to receive a benefit in the event all of your Primary Designees die or cease to exist before your death.

You have the option of splitting the lump sum benefit among your Primary **or** Contingent Designees. For example, you may choose one designee to receive 75% while a second receives 25%. If you leave the % column blank, the benefit will be split evenly among your designees. Contingent Designees do not receive any benefit unless **all** of your Primary Designees die or cease to exist before your death.

II. Primary Designee(s)

(if you want your primary designees to share the benefit equally, leave the % line blank)

1. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
2. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
3. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
4. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
5. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
6. NAME	SSN	BIRTHDATE		%
ADDRESS			PHONE	
IF YOU WOULD LIKE TO NAME ON	E OR MORE CONTINGENT DESIGNEE PRIMARY DESIGNEE SURVIVES YOU,	S, WHO WILL BE ENTITLED TO	O A LUMP SUM	BENEFIT ONLY IF NO
Member Signature				
MEMBER SIGNATURE		D	ATE	

Employees' Retirement Fund of the City of Dallas 600 North Pearl Street, Suite 2450 Dallas, TX 75201 Phone 214.580.7700 FAX 214.580.3515 retirement_fund@dallaserf.org www.dallaserf.org

III 2020 Retirement Check Schedule

WHEN YOU CAN EXPECT YOUR FIRST RETIREMENT CHECK

The schedule below provides a guide for the date you can expect your first check based on your termination date. Terminations made on or before the end of the first bi-weekly pay period in a month will be paid the end of the next month.

Tip - Retiring members wishing to keep the City's health coverage will need to call 214-671-6947, Option 1.

If your last day of work is on or before (first bi-monthly pay period)	Your first check will be mailed on	Terminations after the first bi-weekly pay period your check will be mailed on
January 14, 2020	February 28, 2020	March 31, 2020
February 11, 2020	March 31, 2020	April 30, 2020
March 10, 2020	April 30, 2020	May 29, 2020
April 7, 2020	May 29, 2020	June 30, 2020
May 5, 2020	June 30, 2020	July 31, 2020
June 2, 2020	July 31, 2020	August 31, 2020
July 14, 2020	August 31, 2020	September 30, 2020
August 11, 2020	September 30, 2020	October 30, 2020
September 8, 2020	October 30, 2020	November 30, 2020
October 6, 2020	November 30, 2020	December 31, 2020
November 3, 2020	December 31, 2020	January 29, 2021
December 1, 2020	January 29, 2021	February 26, 2021

III 2021 Retirement Check Schedule

WHEN YOU CAN EXPECT YOUR FIRST RETIREMENT CHECK

The schedule below provides a guide for the date you can expect your first check based on your termination date. Terminations made on or before the end of the first bi-weekly pay period in a month will be paid the end of the next month.

Tip - Retiring members wishing to keep the City's health coverage will need to call 214-671-6947, Option 1.

If your last day of work is on or before (first bi-monthly pay period)	Your first check will be deposited on	If you terminate after the first bi-weekly pay period your check will be deposited on
January 12, 2021	February 26, 2021	March 31, 2021
February 9, 2021	March 31, 2021	April 30, 2021
March 9, 2021	April 30, 2021	May 28, 2021
April 6, 2021	May 28, 2021	June 30, 2021
May 4, 2021	June 30, 2021	July 30, 2021
June 1, 2021	July 30, 2021	August 31, 2021
July 13, 2021	August 31, 2021	September 30, 2021
August 10, 2021	September 30, 2021	October 29, 2021
September 7, 2021	October 29, 2021	November 30, 2021
October 5, 2021	November 30, 2021	December 31, 2021
November 2, 2021	December 31, 2021	January 31, 2022
December 14, 2021	January 31, 2022	February 28, 2022

III Retirement Checklist

To be prepared for your appointment with a Pension Benefit Specialist, complete the following checklist.

Preferred Retirement Date:

COLLECT & BRING THE FOLLOWING DOCUMENTS* *we will copy and return and certified documents **Birth Certificate** Marriage License Spouse's Birth Certificate Designee (s) Contact Information & Social Security Number(s) Divorce Decree(s) Social Security Cards For You & Your Spouse COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING FORMS **Retirement Application** Designee Form W4-P - Income Tax Withholding W-9 - Request for Taxpayer's ID Number & Certification Member Consent Form Direct Deposit Form & Voided Check **REVIEW BENEFIT PAYMENT OPTIONS** Joint & Full Survivor Option Requirements: Retire from Active Employment with 15 Years of Pension Service Credit Joint & One-Half Survivor Option Requirements: None

10-Year-Certain Survivor Option

Requirements: None